LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL BRIEF

Trade Marks Ordinance (Chapter 559)

TRADE MARKS RULES

TRADE MARKS ORDINANCE (COMMENCEMENT) NOTICE 2003

PURPOSE

This brief explains the Trade Marks Rules ("the Rules") at

Annex A and the Trade Marks Ordinance (Commencement) Notice 2003 at

Annex B.

BACKGROUND

2. The Legislative Council (LegCo) passed the new Trade Marks Ordinance ("the new Ordinance") (Cap. 559) in May 2000. It will, when brought into operation, replace the existing Trade Marks Ordinance (Cap 43) which was enacted in 1955. The new Ordinance modernises Hong Kong's trade mark law, simplifies the registration of trade marks, increases the range of signs that can be registered as trade marks and provides increased protection to trade marks. Our plan has been to bring the Ordinance into operation when the supporting computer service and necessary subsidiary legislation are ready.

Supporting computer service

3. The Intellectual Property Department (IPD) has put in place a new computer system which will make available to the public in stages the facilities of on-line search of the trade marks register, electronic publication of accepted marks, and electronic filing of applications. The new computer system will reduce operating costs and thus bring about a considerable reduction in the cost-based fees currently payable by applicants and other users. Paper-based filing options will remain available to those who choose not to file their applications electronically. The first phase, which allows on-

line search and electronic publication of trade marks, is now ready for operation.

Subsidiary legislation

- 4. Two pieces of subsidiary legislation are required to be put in place before the commencement of the new Ordinance. The first piece is to list out, by regulation made by the Chief Executive in Council under section 92 of the new Ordinance, the current Paris Convention Countries and WTO members in Schedule 1 of the new Ordinance. We tabled the relevant regulation (L.N.181 of 2002) on 4 December 2002 for negative vetting. No amendment was proposed to the regulation.
- 5. The Rules which we currently propose are the second piece of subsidiary legislation. Under section 91 of the new Ordinance, the Director of Intellectual Property (DIP), in his capacity as Registrar of Trade Marks, may make rules to provide for the technical details and procedures for trade mark registration.
- 6. Given the progress of the preparatory work detailed above, we propose to commence the new Ordinance on 4 April 2003. The Regulation and the Rules mentioned in paragraphs 4 and 5 above will commence on the same date.

RULES

- 7. The Rules, which set out the procedures relating to applications for registration, renewal, opposition to registration and other technical matters, will bring about the following major changes as compared to the Trade Marks Rules under the existing Trade Marks Ordinance (Cap. 43A) -
- (a) A trade mark applicant will be able to file a single application for registration of a mark in multiple classes of goods and services (Rule 7(1)), whereas he needs to file multiple applications currently.
- (b) The schedule of fees in the Rules represents a substantial reduction visà-vis the current fees. For example, currently an applicant who wishes to register a mark would need to pay an application fee of \$1,400, an advertising fee of around \$2,000 for publishing the accepted mark in the Gazette and a fee of \$2,000 for entering the mark in the Trade Marks Register and issue of certificate of registration (i.e. a total of \$5,400). Under the Rules, as a result of the reduction of operating costs using the

- new computer system and simplified procedures, the applicant will only need to pay a single application fee of \$1,300.
- (c) The procedure for recording assignments and licences of trade marks are simplified (Rule 62). This will facilitate the merchandising and franchising of trade marked goods and services in line with common trade practices world-wide.
- (d) Provision is made for the electronic filing of applications for registration and other documents with the Registrar when the facility becomes available towards the end of this year (Rule 109).
- (e) The time limits for responding to official correspondence sent to an applicant during the examination process are clearly set out (Rules 11 and 13). The proposed new time limits strike a proper balance between providing speedy registration and certainty in business operations on the one hand and giving reasonable time for applicants and their advisers to prepare their case on the other.
- 8. A summary of the Rules is set out in paragraphs 9 to 24 below.

Classification of goods and services (Rule 5)

9. For the purpose of the registration of trade marks, goods and services are classified in accordance with the International Classification of Goods and Services adopted under the Nice Agreement.

Application for registration (Rules 6 – 14)

- 10. Part 2 of the Rules deals with the procedure for applying for the registration of trade marks and the examination of such applications.
- 11. The Registrar will conduct a preliminary check of an application and will notify the applicant of any deficiencies. The applicant will then have two months to remedy the deficiencies (Rule 11).
- The Registrar will also examine the application to see whether it meets the requirements for registration, e.g., the distinctiveness or otherwise of the mark, and any conflict with earlier marks. If the requirements for registration are not met, the applicant will have 6 months to deal with the objections. This period may be extended by a further period of 3 months (rule 13(2) and (3)).

13. If the requirements for registration are still not met, the Registrar will issue a further notice (rule 13(4) and (5)), and the applicant will have three months after the date of the notice to call for a hearing, if he so wishes.

Multi-class applications (Rules 7, 27 and 28)

- An application for registration of a trade mark under the existing law can only cover one class of goods or services per application. However, under the new Ordinance and Rules, an applicant may file a single application for registration of a trade mark in several classes of goods and/or services. This will be a significant convenience as compared with the present system.
- 15. Provision is also made in the Rules for subsequently dividing up a multi-class application, and for merging applications for registration of the same mark in different classes into a single application.

Publication of applications (rule 15)

Where an application is accepted by the Trade Marks Registry, instead of requiring the applicant to advertise the application in the Government Gazette (as is the case under the existing law), the Registrar will, under the new Ordinance and the Rules, publish it in the official journal (which will be a website to be designated by the Registrar). The publication will be in electronic form and at no cost to the applicant.

Opposition to registration (Rules 16 – 21, 74 – 91)

After an application for registration has been accepted by the Registrar and published in the official journal, third parties may institute opposition proceedings against it. As is common practice in many places in the world, the Registrar of Trade Marks in Hong Kong exercises quasijudicial functions in adjudicating these cases. Parts 3 and 11 of the Rules regulate the procedures for opposition proceedings and hearings. Decisions of the Registrar can be appealed to the High Court.

Renewal and restoration (Rules 31-35)

18. Under the existing law, trade marks are registered for a period of seven years and can be renewed for further periods of 14 years. Under the new Ordinance, trade marks will be registered for a period of 10 years and can be renewed for further periods of 10 years.

- 19. Provision is made in the Rules for the Registrar to send a reminder of renewal to the trade mark owner before the expiry of the registration and for the procedure for renewal.
- 20. An expired trade mark will be removed from the register but it may be restored if the owner so requests within six months of its removal.

Proceedings to revoke, invalidate, vary or rectify registration (Rules 36 - 51, 74 - 91)

21. Third parties may challenge a registered trade mark by taking revocation, invalidation, variation or rectification proceedings before the court or the Trade Marks Registry. Parts 6 and 11 of the Rules deal with the procedures for these proceedings before the Registrar.

Recording of registrable transactions (Rules 62 – 64)

22. Part 8 of the Rules provides for simplified procedures for recording assignments and licences of, and security interests over, trade marks. Under the new rules, if the application to record the transaction is signed by the relevant parties in the transaction, the applicants will not have to submit the transaction documents to the Registrar.

Collective, certification and defensive trade marks (Rules 97 - 102)

Following the introduction of the registration of collective marks by section 61 of the new Ordinance, provision is made in the Rules to deal with the procedural requirements for registration of this type of mark. The Registrar will continue to register certification marks and defensive trade marks, and the procedures for applying for these types of marks are dealt with in Part 13 of the Rules.

Electronic filing and service of documents (Rules 108 – 112)

24. Part 16 of the Rules enables the filing and service of documents by electronic means. Filing on paper will continue to be permitted.

COMMENCEMENT NOTICE

25. The Notice at Annex B will bring the new Ordinance into operation on 4 April 2003.

LEGISLATIVE TIMETABLE

26. The Rules and the Notice will be gazetted on 7 February 2003 and tabled at LegCo on 12 February 2003. As stated in paragraph 6 above, the Rules will commence on 4 April 2003.

IMPLICATIONS OF THE PROPOSALS

Financial and Staffing Implications

- The Finance Committee in March 2000 approved a project with a total commitment of \$122.63 million for outsourcing of non-core services in IPD, of which expenditure of \$ 34 million is estimated to be required for the computer system supporting the new Trade Marks Ordinance and Rules. In addition, resources for the creation of one Senior Solicitor post at a staff cost of \$1.77 million and an annual recurrent provision of \$3.91 million was allocated for hiring of non-civil service contract (NCSC) staff, to be offset by staff savings of \$3.4 million (9 posts) as a result of the new computer system and simplified procedures. Services of NCSC staff will be reviewed upon the implementation of the new operation.
- 28. The schedule of fees in the Rules will generate annual revenue of about \$59.2 million -- \$46.7 million less than under the existing fee schedule. This reduction reflects the lower operating costs of the new system.

Economic Implications

- 29. The new Ordinance and Rules will streamline the procedures for the registration and maintenance of trade marks. The fees payable under the Rules are substantially reduced when compared with the current fees. The new system will make it easier for trade mark owners to register and protect their marks. An effective and user-friendly regime for the protection of intellectual property rights is conducive to the long-term economic growth of Hong Kong and in its development as an international business centre.
- 30. The proposal does not entail any compliance burden on business. As the trade marks registration procedures are to be streamlined and with reduced costs, there will be cost savings on the part of the business sector.

Other Implications

31. The Rules and the Notice are in conformity with the Basic Law, including provisions concerning human rights. New procedures under the

rules are expected to lead to increased productivity in the civil service and in legal practices dealing with registration of trade marks. It has no adverse productivity, environmental or binding effect implications and has no adverse sustainability implications.

PUBLIC CONSULTATION

Rules

- 32. The relevant legal and professional organisations and trade associations were consulted several times on the Rules: in December 1998, February 2000, May 2001 and September 2002. In addition, IPD met with representatives of consultees who had given substantial comments to discuss the draft Rules and respond to their comments. The Department also held a briefing on the Ordinance and the Rules in November 2002. More than 400 participants from the business sector and the relevant legal and professional organizations attended the briefing.
- Comments received mainly focus on the time limits for filing 33. representations and documents under the proposed Rules. Some consider that certain time limits should be extended or made extendible whilst for the same or different time limits, some consider that they should be shortened. We have carefully considered the consultees' comments and changed some of the proposed time limits where appropriate in order to strike a better balance between the interest of the different parties (including legal practitioners, trade mark applicants and owners). For those proposed time limits that we consider should remain unchanged, we have explained the reasons to representatives of the consultees. They noted our feedback. One professional organisation continues to express concerns on certain time limits and we have responded to them further to explain our position. In general, consultees urged the Government to bring the new law into operation quickly so that businesses can enjoy the added convenience and lower costs of the new system as soon as possible.
- We consulted LegCo Panel on Commerce and Industry on the Rules on 21 January 2003. Members considered that the Rules would help reduce business cost and supported the introduction of the Rules to LegCo.

Commencement of the new Ordinance

We reported the progress of the preparatory work for the commencement of the new Ordinance to the LegCo Panel on Commerce and Industry on 11 November 2002. We also reported our consultation with

authorised distributors on the issue of mandatory disclosure (by labelling) of the importer's name for parallel imported trade mark goods, and the outcome of the Government's review on labelling requirements for different types of goods to protect public health and safety. (See Annex C for additional information). We explained to the Panel why we do not support imposing a labelling requirement on parallel imported goods. Members of the Panel emphasized the importance of educating consumers regarding parallel importation. We have subsequently informed the Panel of details of our consumer education plan and the remedies that consumers may have against retailers of parallel imported goods.

PUBLICITY

C

36. A press release will be issued. A spokesman will be available to answer media and public enquiries.

OTHERS

37. For enquiries on this brief, please contact Mr Donald Chen of the Commerce and Industry Branch of the Commerce, Industry and Technology Bureau at telephone number 2918 7480.

Commerce and Industry Branch Commerce, Industry and Technology Bureau 5 February 2003

TRADE MARKS RULES

CONTENTS

Ruic		Page
	PART 1	
	PRELIMINARY	
1.	Commencement	I
2.	Interpretation	1
3.	Specified forms	3
4.	Fees	4
5.	Classification of goods and services	4 .
	PART 2	
	APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION	
	Filing of application	•
6.	Form of application, etc.	5
7.	Specification of goods or services	6
8.	Representation of trade mark	7
9.	Claim to priority	7
10.	Disclaimers, limitations and conditions	8
11.	Deficiencies in application	8
·	Examination and publication	
12.	Examination of application	9
13.	Failure to meet requirements for registration	9
14.	Prescribed period under section 42(3)(b) of the Ordinance	10

Rule		Page
15.	Publication of particulars of application	11
-	PART 3	
	OPPOSITION TO REGISTRATION	
16.	Notice of opposition	11
17.	Counter-statement	12
18.	Evidence in support of opposition	13
19.	Evidence in support of application	13
20.	Evidence in reply	13
21.	Fixing of date for hearing	14
	PART 4	
	WITHDRAWAL, AMENDMENT, DIVISION AND MERGER OF APPLICATIONS FOR REGISTRATION	
	Withdrawal	
22.	Notice of withdrawal of application	14
	Amendment	
23.	Additional purposes for which application may be amended	14
24.	Request to amend application	15
25.	Publication of proposed amendment	15
26.	Notice of objection	16
·	Division	
27.	Request to divide application	16

Rule		Pag
	Merger	J
28.	Request to merge applications	18
	n A mora of	
	PART 5	
	REGISTRATION	
29.	Registration	18
30.	Publication of registration	20
31.	Reminder of renewal of registration	20
32.	Renewal of registration	20
33.	Renewal of registration: special case	21
34.	Removal of registration	22
35.	Restoration of registration	22
	PART 6	
	PROCEEDINGS TO REVOKE, INVALIDATE, VARY OR RECTIFY REGISTRATION	
	Procedure for revocation on grounds of non-use	
36.	Application for revocation	23
37.	Counter-statement	23
38.	Additional evidence	24
39.	Fixing of date for hearing	25
	Procedure for revocation on grounds other than non-use	
40.	Application for revocation	25
41.	Counter-statement	26
42.	Evidence in support of application	26

Rule		Page
43.	Evidence in support of counter-statement	27
44.	Evidence in reply	27
45	Fixing of date for hearing	28
	Procedure for declaration of invalidity	
46.	Application for declaration of invalidity	28
47.	Subsequent procedure	28
	Procedure for variation and rectification	
48.	Application for variation or rectification	29
49.	Procedure where application is made by the owner of the trade mark	29
50.	Procedure where application is made by a person other than the owner	30
•	Interventions	
51.	Application for leave to intervene	32
	PART 7	
	OTHER PROCEEDINGS AFFECTING REGISTRATION	
	Disclaimers, limitations and conditions	
52.	Addition of disclaimer, limitation or condition	32
	Merger	
53.	Merger of separate registrations	33

1

Rule		Page
	Alteration	
54.	Alteration of registered trade mark	33
55	Notice of objection	34
	Surrender	
56.	Surrender of registered trade mark	35
57.	Effect and publication of surrender	35
	Change of classification of goods or services	
58.	Registrar may amend entries in the register	36
59.	Notice to owner of trade mark	36
60.	Publication of proposals	37
61.	Notice of opposition	37
	PART 8	
	REGISTRABLE TRANSACTIONS	
62.	Application or notice to register registrable transaction	38
63.	Entry in the register of particulars of registrable transaction	39
64.	Request to amend or remove registered particulars	41
	PART 9	
	CORRECTION OF THE REGISTER	••
65.	Request to change name or address, etc., recorded in the register	42
66.	Correction of errors or omissions in the register	42
67.	Removal of matter from the register	43

		,
		vi
D 1		
Rule		Page
	PART 10	
•	INSPECTION OF REGISTER, INSPECTION OF DOCUMENTS AND PROVISION OF INFORMATION	
68.	Inspection of register	44
69.	Inspection of documents	45
70.	Supply of copies of entries, etc.	47
71.	Supply of list of pending applications or registered trade marks	48
72.	Official search of records for particular trade marks	48
73.	Preliminary advice by the Registrar	49
	PART 11	
	PROCEEDINGS BEFORE THE REGISTRAR	
	Hearings	
74.	Hearings before the Registrar	50
75.	Registrar not required to hold hearings in certain cases	51
76.	Conduct of hearings	51
77.	Hearings to be public	52
78.	Language of hearings	52
	Evidence	
79.	Evidence in proceedings before the Registrar	52
80.	Statutory declarations and affidavits	53
81.	Photographs of exhibits	53
82.	Leave to file evidence	54

Ŷ

Rule		Page
	Substitution of parties	
83.	Application for leave to be substituted for party	54
•	Costs	
84.	Security for costs	55
85.	Taxation of costs	57
. •	Case management conference and pre-hearing review	
86.	Case management conference	57
87.	Pre-hearing review	57
	General	
88.	Directions on procedure	58
89.	Directions to file documents, information or evidence	58
90.	Stay of proceedings	58
91.	Decision of Registrar	59
	PART 12	
	AMENDMENT OF DOCUMENTS, RECTIFICATION OF IRREGULARITIES AND EXTENSION OF TIME LIMITS	
92.	Amendment of documents	59
93.	Rectification of irregularities	60
94.	Extension of time limits	60
95.	Non-extendible time limits	61
96.	Extension of time limits in the case of an interruption in the Registry's operations	63

Rule		Page
	PART 13	
	SERIES TRADE MARKS, DEFENSIVE TRADE MARKS, COLLECTIVE MARKS AND CERTIFICATION MARKS	
97.	Application for registration of series of trade marks	63
98.	Request to delete trade mark in series	64
99.	Application for registration of defensive trade mark	64
100.	Application for registration of collective mark	65
101.	Application for registration of certification mark	66
102.	Amendment of regulations governing use of collective mark or certification mark	. 67
	PART 14	
	AGENTS	
103.	Proof of authorization of agent may be required	68
104.	Registrar may refuse to deal with certain agents	68
	PART 15	
	ADDRESS FOR SERVICE	
105.	Filing of address for service	69
106.	Changing or withdrawing address for service	72
107.	Failure to file address for service	73
	PART 16	
	FILING AND SERVICE OF DOCUMENTS	
108.	Filing of documents with the Registrar	73
109.	Electronic filing	74
110.	Terms for electronic filing	75

Rule		Page
111.	Designation of electronic mail box	76
112.	Service of documents	77
-	PART 17	
	MISCELLANEOUS	
113.	Form in which the records of the Registry are kept, etc.	77
114.	Publication of business hours and business days of the Registry	78
115.	Publication and sale of documents	78
116.	Publication of certain court orders	78
117.	Filing of court orders, declarations and certificates	78
118.	Signature of documents by partnerships, corporations, etc.	79
119.	Change of language of proceedings	79
120.	Translations of documents, etc.	79
121.	Pending applications for registration	81
122.	Form for conversion of pending applications	81
Schedule	Fees	82

TRADE MARKS RULES

(Made under section 91 of the Trade Marks Ordinance (Cap. 559) with the consent of the Financial Secretary as to the fees specified in the Schedule)

PART 1

PRELIMINARY

1. Commencement

These Rules shall come into operation on the day appointed for the commencement of the Trade Marks Ordinance (Cap. 559).

2. Interpretation

- (1) In these Rules, unless the context otherwise requires –
- "actual date of registration" (實際註冊日期) has the meaning assigned by rule 29(1)(b);
- "applicable fee" (適用費用), in relation to a matter or proceeding, means the fee specified in the Schedule in relation to that matter or proceeding;
- "business day of the Registry" (註冊處辦公日) means a business day of the Registry as specified in directions of the Registrar published under rule 114;
- "business hours of the Registry" (註冊處辦公時間) means the business hours of the Registry as specified in directions of the Registrar published under rule 114;
- "commencement date" (生效日期) means the date on which the Ordinance comes into operation;
- "the date of registration" (註冊日期) has the meaning assigned by rule 29(1)(a);

- "digital signature" (數碼簽署) has the meaning assigned by section 2(1) of the Electronic Transactions Ordinance (Cap. 553);
- "electronic record" (電子紀錄) has the meaning assigned by section 2(1) of the Electronic Transactions Ordinance (Cap. 553);
- "electronic signature" (電子簽署) has the meaning assigned by section 2(1) of the Electronic Transactions Ordinance (Cap. 553);
- "existing registered mark" (現有註冊標記) has the meaning assigned by section 1(1) of Schedule 5 to the Ordinance;
- "information system" (資訊系統) has the meaning assigned by section 2(1) of the Electronic Transactions Ordinance (Cap. 553);
- "International Classification" (《國際分類》) means the International Classification of Goods and Services adopted under the Nice Agreement and in force at the relevant time;
- "Nice Agreement" (《尼斯協定》) means the Nice Agreement concerning the International Classification of Goods and Services for the purposes of the Registration of Marks, concluded at the Nice Diplomatic Conference on 15 June 1957, as revised at Stockholm on 14 July 1967 and at Geneva on 13 May 1977 and amended at Geneva on 28 September 1979, as revised or amended from time to time;
- "objector" (異議人) means a person who files a notice of objection under rule 26(2) or 55(1), as the case may be;
- "old law" (舊有法律) has the meaning assigned by section 1(1) of Schedule 5 to the Ordinance:
- "opponent" (反對人) means a person who files a notice of opposition under rule 16(1), 61(1), 67(2) or 102(3), as the case may be;
- "the Ordinance" (本條例) means the Trade Marks Ordinance (Cap. 559);

- "the repealed Ordinance" (被廢除條例) means the Trade Marks Ordinance (Cap.
 - 43), as in operation immediately before its repeal by the Ordinance;
- "send" (送交) includes give, and cognate expressions are to be construed accordingly;
- "specification" (說明) means the statement of the goods or services in respect of which a trade mark is registered or proposed to be registered;
- "specified form" (指明表格), in relation to any matter or proceeding, means the form specified by the Registrar under section 74 of the Ordinance to be used in connection with that matter or proceeding.
- (2) Unless the context otherwise requires, any reference in these Rules to the filing of a document or other thing (howsoever expressed) shall be construed as a reference to the filing of the document or thing with the Registrar in accordance with Part 16.
- (3) Unless the context otherwise requires, any reference in these Rules to a trade mark shall be construed as including a reference to a certification mark, collective mark and defensive trade mark.
- (4) A reference in the heading to a rule to the number of a form is a reference to the number of that form as published in the official journal under section 74 of the Ordinance.
- (5) A reference in the heading to a rule to the number of a fee is a reference to the number of that fee as specified in the Schedule.

3. Specified forms

(s. 74 of the Ordinance)

- (1) Where under section 74 of the Ordinance the Registrar specifies a form to be used in connection with any matter or proceeding, the specified form shall be used in all cases in which it is applicable.
- (2) A requirement to use a specified form is satisfied by the use of either –

- (a) a replica of the specified form; or
- (b) a form acceptable to the Registrar,

that contains the information required by the specified form and complies with any directions of the Registrar as to the use of the specified form or replicas of it.

4. Fees

- (1) The fees to be paid in relation to any matter or proceeding under the Ordinance or these Rules are those specified in the Schedule.
- (2) Subject to subrule (3), fees shall be paid at such time and in such manner as the Registrar directs.
- (3) Where a fee is required to be paid in relation to a matter or proceeding for which a specified form is required to be used, the fee shall be paid when the specified form is filed.
- (4) Where the Registrar is required or authorized by any provision of these Rules to do any act or thing in relation to a matter or proceeding for which a fee is required to be paid, the Registrar may, notwithstanding that provision, refuse to do that act or thing until such time as the fee is paid.
- (5) Where a fee is paid in error or in excess of the amount specified in the Schedule, the Registrar shall repay the amount paid in error or the excess amount accordingly.

5. Classification of goods and services

(s. 40 of the Ordinance)

- (1) Subject to subrule (3), for the purposes of trade marks registered on or after the commencement date, the goods or services in respect of which a trade mark is registered shall be classified in accordance with the classifications of the International Classification in force on the date of registration.
- (2) Subject to subrule (3), for the purposes of existing registered marks, the goods or services in respect of which a trade mark is registered shall

1

be classified in the same manner as they were classified immediately before the commencement date.

(3) The specification of a registered trade mark may be reclassified in accordance with rules 58, 59, 60 and 61.

PART 2

APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION

Filing of application

- 6. Form of application, etc.
 - (s. 38 of the Ordinance) (Forms T2, T2A & T2S) (Fee No. 1)
- (1) An application for registration of a trade mark shall be filed on the specified form.
- (2) An application for registration of a 3-dimensional shape as a trade mark or as an element of a trade mark shall not be treated as such unless the application contains a statement claiming the shape as the trade mark or as an element of the trade mark, as the case may be.
- (3) An application for registration of a colour or colours as a trade mark, or as an element or elements of a trade mark, shall not be treated as such unless
 - (a) the application contains a statement claiming the colour or colours as the trade mark, or as an element or elements of the trade mark, as the case may be; and
 - (b) the trade mark, or the element or elements of the trade mark, as the case may be, appear in the representation of the trade mark included with the application in the colour or colours for which the claim is made.

7. Specification of goods or services

(ss. 38(2)(c) & 40 of the Ordinance) (Form T5A) (Fee No. 2)

- (1) Every application for registration of a trade mark shall specify the class or classes of goods or services in the International Classification to which the application relates.
- (2) The specification shall include for each class of goods or services set out in the specification a clear and concise description, appropriate to that class, of the goods or services in respect of which the trade mark is proposed to be registered.
- (3) If the application relates to more than one class of goods or services in the International Classification, the specification shall set out the classes in consecutive numerical order.
- (4) If the trade mark is proposed to be registered in respect of all the goods or services in a particular class; or in respect of a large variety of goods or services, the Registrar may refuse to accept the application unless he is satisfied that the specification is justified by the use the applicant has made of the trade mark or by the use he intends to make of the trade mark if it is registered.
- (5) If the specification lists goods or services by reference to a class or classes in the International Classification under which the goods or services do not fall, the applicant may file a request under section 46 of the Ordinance to amend the application to correct the class or classes accordingly (see rule 24).
- (6) Subject to rule 24, on receipt of a request under subrule (5) and payment of the applicable fee, the Registrar shall amend the application accordingly.
- (7) Subrule (4) does not apply to an application for the registration of a trade mark as a defensive trade mark.

.

8. Representation of trade mark

; ;

(s. 38(2)(d) of the Ordinance)

- (1) The representation included with an application for registration of a trade mark shall depict the trade mark clearly and in sufficient detail to permit a proper examination to be made of the trade mark and shall be of a kind and quality that is suitable for reproduction and registration.
- (2) The Registrar may at any time require the applicant to file additional copies of the representation.

9. Claim to priority

(s. 41 of the Ordinance)

- (1) Where an applicant wishes to claim a right to priority under section 41 of the Ordinance, the application filed under these Rules shall include the following particulars
 - (a) the name of each country, territory or area in respect of which a right to priority is claimed;
 - (b) the date of filing of the application filed in, or in respect of, each such country, territory or area; and
 - (c) the application number assigned to that application, if it is known to the applicant.
- (2) If the application filed under these Rules does not include the application number assigned to the previous application as required by subrule (1)(c), the Registrar may at any time by notice in writing require the applicant to file that application number.
- (3) The Registrar may at any time by notice in writing require the applicant to file a certificate issued by the registering or other competent authority of the country, territory or area in respect of which any right to priority is claimed that certifies, or establishes to the satisfaction of the Registrar
 - (a) the date of filing of the application filed in, or in respect of, that country, territory or area;

- (b) the application number assigned to that application;
- (c) the representation of the trade mark; and
- (d) the goods or services covered by that application.
- Where the Registrar issues a notice under subrule (2) or (3), the claim to a right to priority shall be lost for the application if the application number or certificate, as the case may be, is not filed within 3 months after the date of the notice.

10. Disclaimers, limitations and conditions

(s. 15 of the Ordinance)

An applicant who wishes to -

- (a) disclaim any right to the exclusive use of any specified element of the trade mark; or
- (b) subject the rights to be conferred by the registration to a specified territorial or other limitation or condition,

shall include particulars of the disclaimer, limitation or condition in his application.

11. Deficiencies in application

- (1) If it appears to the Registrar that an application for registration of a trade mark does not satisfy the requirements of
 - (a) rule 6(1), 7(1) or (2) or 8(1); or
 - (b) section 38 of the Ordinance (which sets out requirements relating to applications),

the Registrar shall send a notice to the applicant informing him of the deficiencies and requesting him to remedy those deficiencies.

(2) An applicant to whom a notice is sent under this rule must remedy the deficiencies within 2 months after the date of the notice, and if he fails to do so—

į

- (a) where the deficiencies relate to rule 6(1), 7(1) or (2) or 8(1) or section 38(1), (2)(e), (3), (4) or (5) of the Ordinance, the application shall be treated as abandoned; and
- (b) where the deficiencies relate to section 38(2)(a), (b), (c) or(d) of the Ordinance, the application shall be deemed never to have been made.

Examination and publication

12. Examination of application

(s. 42(1) of the Ordinance)

The Registrar shall examine whether an application for registration of a trade mark filed under these Rules, and in respect of which any deficiencies notified to the applicant under rule 11 have been remedied, satisfies the requirements for registration.

13. Failure to meet requirements for registration

(s. 42(3) of the Ordinance) (Form T13) (Fee No. 3)

- (1) If, on the basis of the examination of an application under rule 12, it appears to the Registrar that the requirements for registration are not met, he shall by notice in writing inform the applicant of the Registrar's opinion and of the matters referred to in section 42(3)(b) and (c) of the Ordinance.
- (2) The applicant may, within the period beginning on the date of the notice and ending 6 months after that date
 - (a) file written representations to establish that the requirements for registration are met; or
 - (b) file a request under section 46 of the Ordinance to amend his application so as to meet those requirements (see rule 24).

- (3) The Registrar may, on a request being filed by the applicant on the specified form before the expiry of the 6-month period referred to in subrule (2), extend the time for filing the written representations or request referred to in that subrule for one further period of 3 months.
- (4) If the Registrar, after considering any written representations filed under subrule (2)(a), continues to believe that the application does not satisfy the requirements for registration, he shall inform the applicant of the Registrar's opinion by notice in writing.
- (5) If the Registrar, after considering any request for amendment filed under subrule (2)(b), is of the opinion that the application, as proposed to be amended, does not satisfy the requirements for registration, he shall inform the applicant of the Registrar's opinion by notice in writing.
- (6) A notice under subrule (4) or (5) shall also inform the applicant of the provisions of section 70 of the Ordinance and that if he wishes to have a hearing, he must file a request for a hearing within 3 months after the date of the notice.

14. Prescribed period under section 42(3)(b) of the Ordinance

- (1) Except as provided in subrules (2) and (3), for the purposes of section 42(3)(b) of the Ordinance (which sets a deadline for meeting the requirements for registration), the prescribed period for an application in relation to which a notice is sent to the applicant under rule 13(1) is the period beginning on the date of the notice and ending 6 months after that date or, where the Registrar has granted an extension of time under rule 13(3), ending 9 months after that date.
- (2) Where a further notice is sent to the applicant under rule 13(4) or (5) and the applicant files a request for a hearing in accordance with rule 13(6), the prescribed period for the application is the period beginning on the date of the notice sent to the applicant under rule 13(1) and ending on the last day of the

hearing or at such time as the Registrar may decide the matter without a hearing under rule 75.

(3) Where a further notice is sent to the applicant under rule 13(4) or (5) and the applicant does not file a request for a hearing in accordance with rule 13(6), the prescribed period for the application is the period beginning on the date of the notice sent to the applicant under rule 13(1) and ending 3 months after the date of the notice sent to the applicant under rule 13(4) or (5), as the case may be.

15. Publication of particulars of application

(s. 43 of the Ordinance)

Where the Registrar accepts an application for registration of a trade mark under section 42 of the Ordinance, he shall publish particulars of the application in the official journal.

PÀRT 3

OPPOSITION TO REGISTRATION

16. Notice of opposition

(s. 44 of the Ordinance) (Form T6) (Fee No. 4)

- (1) Notice of opposition to the registration of a trade mark shall be filed on the specified form within the 3-month period beginning on the date on which particulars of the application for registration of the trade mark are published under rule 15.
- (2) The notice of opposition shall include a statement of the grounds of opposition and, where the opposition is based on an earlier trade mark, shall also include
 - (a) a representation of that earlier trade mark;

- (b) if it is registered, a statement indicating the classes and the goods or services in respect of which it is registered;
- (c) if it is not registered, a statement indicating the goods or services in respect of which it is used; and
- (d) if it is an earlier trade mark by virtue of section 5(1)(a) or(2) of the Ordinance, a statement indicating the application or registration numbers of the trade mark.
- (3) The opponent shall, at the same time as he files the notice of opposition, send a copy of it to the applicant.

17. Counter-statement

(Form T7)

- (1) Within 3 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the notice of opposition, the applicant shall file a counter-statement on the specified form setting out
 - (a) the grounds on which he relies in support of his application;
 - (b) the facts alleged in the notice of opposition that he admits;
 - (c) the facts alleged in the notice of opposition that he denies and his reasons (and if he intends to put forward an alternative version of events at the hearing, his version of those events); and
 - (d) the facts alleged in the notice of opposition that he is unable to admit or deny.
- (2) The applicant shall, at the same time as he files the counter-statement, send a copy of it to the opponent.
- (3) If the applicant does not file a counter-statement within the period specified in subrule (1), he shall be deemed to have withdrawn his application.

į

18. Evidence in support of opposition

- (1) If the applicant files a counter-statement within the period specified in rule 17(1), the opponent shall file evidence in support of his opposition within 6 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the counter-statement.
- (2) The opponent shall, at the same time as he files the evidence, send a copy of it to the applicant.
- (3) If the opponent does not file evidence within the period specified in subrule (1), he shall be deemed to have abandoned his opposition.

19. Evidence in support of application

- (1) If the opponent files evidence within the period specified in rule 18(1), then within 6 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the opponent's evidence, the applicant shall file—
 - (a) evidence in support of his application; or
 - (b) a statement to the effect that he does not intend to file evidence.
- (2) The applicant shall, at the same time as he files the evidence or statement under subrule (1), send a copy of it to the opponent.

20. Evidence in reply

- (1) If the applicant files evidence within the period specified in rule 19(1), the opponent may, within 6 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the applicant's evidence, file additional evidence, which evidence shall be confined to matters strictly in reply to the applicant's evidence.
- (2) If the opponent files additional evidence, he shall at the same time send a copy of it to the applicant.
- (3) Except with the leave of the Registrar, no further evidence may be filed by either party.

21. Fixing of date for hearing

After the completion of the filing of evidence, the Registrar shall fix a date, time and place for the hearing and shall notify the parties in writing accordingly.

PART 4

WITHDRAWAL, AMENDMENT, DIVISION AND MERGER OF APPLICATIONS FOR REGISTRATION

Withdrawal

22. Notice of withdrawal of application

(s. 45 of the Ordinance)

- (1) An applicant for registration of a trade mark may withdraw his application by notifying the Registrar in writing.
 - (2) The withdrawal takes effect on receipt of the notice by the Registrar.
- (3) If particulars of the application have been published under rule 15, the Registrar shall publish particulars of the withdrawal in the official journal.

Amendment

23. Additional purposes for which application may be amended

(s. 46(3)(b)) of the Ordinance)

In addition to the purposes mentioned in section 46 of the Ordinance, an application for registration of a trade mark may be amended for the purpose of –

- (a) correcting under rule 7(5) and (6) the class or classes of goods or services listed in the specification;
- (b) adding a disclaimer, limitation or condition under section 15 of the Ordinance; or

(c) withdrawing a claim to a right to priority made under section 41 of the Ordinance.

24. Request to amend application

(s. 46 of the Ordinance) (Forms T5, T5A, T5B & T5S)

- (1) A request under section 46 of the Ordinance to amend an application for registration of a trade mark shall be filed on the specified form.
- (2) The Registrar may at any time require the applicant to file reasons for and evidence in support of the request.
- (3) Subject to rules 25 and 26, where a request is filed under this rule, the Registrar may
 - (a) amend the application as proposed by the applicant (if he is satisfied that the proposed amendment complies with section 46 of the Ordinance);
 - (b) amend the application in such manner as he thinks fit (if he is satisfied that only a part of the proposed amendment complies with section 46 of the Ordinance); or
 - (c) refuse to make the amendment (if he is satisfied that the proposed amendment does not comply with section 46 of the Ordinance).

25. Publication of proposed amendment

(s. 46(5)(a) of the Ordinance)

Where a request is made under section 46 of the Ordinance to amend an application for registration of a trade mark after particulars of that application have been published under rule 15, the Registrar shall, if he is satisfied that the proposed amendment affects the representation of the trade mark or the goods or services covered by the application, publish particulars of the proposed amendment in the official journal.

26. Notice of objection

(s. 46(5)(b) of the Ordinance) (Form T6) (Fee No. 5)

- (1) This rule applies where particulars of a proposed amendment to an application for registration of a trade mark have been published under rule 25.
- (2) Any person claiming to be affected by the proposed amendment may, within 3 months after the date of publication of the particulars, file a notice of objection on the specified form.
- (3) The notice of objection shall include a statement of the grounds of objection, which statement shall, in particular, explain how the objector would be affected by the amendment if it were made and why in the objector's opinion it would be contrary to section 46 of the Ordinance to make the amendment.
- (4) The objector shall, at the same time as he files the notice of objection, send a copy of it to the applicant.

Division

27. Request to divide application

(s. 51(1)(a) of the Ordinance) (Form T3) (Fee No. 6)

į

- (1) At any time after an application for registration of a trade mark is assigned a filing date under section 39 of the Ordinance and before the registration of the trade mark, the applicant may file a request on the specified form to divide the application (the "original application") into 2 or more separate applications (the "divisional applications"), indicating for each divisional application the specification of goods or services to be covered by that application.
- (2) Each divisional application must claim the same protection under the Ordinance as the original application (for example, for protection as a defensive trade mark).

- (3) On the division of the original application, each divisional application shall be treated as a separate application for registration with the same filing date as the original application.
- (4) On the division of the original application, any notice of opposition filed under rule 16 or notice of objection filed under rule 26 in relation to the original application shall—
 - (a) where the notice of opposition or notice of objection relates only to some of the goods or services covered by the original application, be treated as having been filed in relation to each divisional application the specification of which covers any of those goods or services; and
 - (b) in any other case, be treated as having been filed in relation to each of the divisional applications,

and the proceedings on the opposition or objection shall continue accordingly.

- (5) On the division of an original application in relation to which a notice or request relating to the grant of a licence or a security interest or any right in or under the original application has been filed under rule 62 or 64, the notice or request shall—
 - (a) where the notice or request relates only to some of the goods or services covered by the original application, be treated as having been filed in relation to each divisional application the specification of which covers any of those goods or services; and
 - (b) in any other case, be treated as having been filed in relation to each of the divisional applications.

Merger

28. Request to merge applications

(s. 51(1)(b) of the Ordinance) (Form T4)

- (1) An applicant who has filed separate applications for registration of a trade mark may, at any time before particulars of any of those applications have been published under rule 15, file a request on the specified form to merge those applications into a single application.
- (2) The Registrar shall merge the applications that are the subject of the request into a single application if he is satisfied that all of the applications
 - (a) are in respect of the same trade mark;
 - (b) claim the same protection under the Ordinance (for example, for protection as a collective mark);
 - (c) bear the same filing date; and
 - (d) are, at the time of the request, in the name of the same person.

PART 5

REGISTRATION

29. Registration

(s. 47(1) of the Ordinance)

- (1) The Registrar shall register a trade mark under section 47(1) of the Ordinance by entering a representation of the trade mark in the register together with the following particulars
 - (a) the date of registration as determined in accordance with section 48 of the Ordinance, that is to say, the filing date of the application for registration;

- (b) the actual date of registration, that is to say, the date of the entry in the register of the particulars required to be entered under this rule;
- (c) the date of priority, if any, claimed under section 41 of the Ordinance;
- (d) the name and address of the owner;
- (e) the address for service of the owner;
- (f) the classes and description of goods or services in the International Classification in respect of which the trade mark is registered;
- (g) any disclaimer, limitation or condition to which the registration is subject;
- (h) where the trade mark or any element of the trade mark consists of a 3-dimensional shape for which a claim has been made in accordance with rule 6(2), that fact;
- (i) where the trade mark or any element or elements of the trade mark consists of a colour or colours for which a claim has been made in accordance with rule 6(3), that fact and the colour or colours so claimed;
- (j) where the trade mark consists wholly or in part of a sound or smell, that fact;
- (k) where the trade mark is a certification mark, a collective mark or a defensive trade mark, that fact;
- (l) where the trade mark registration consists of a series of trade marks, that fact; and
- (m) where the trade mark is registered under or by virtue of section 11(2), 12(8) or 13(1)(a) or (b) of the Ordinance, that fact.

(2) The Registrar may at any time enter in the register such other particulars in relation to the trade mark as he thinks fit.

30. Publication of registration

(s. 47(3) of the Ordinance)

On the registration of a trade mark, the Registrar shall publish a notice of the registration in the official journal, which notice shall specify the date of registration.

31. Reminder of renewal of registration

(s. 50(2) of the Ordinance)

- (1) Subject to subrule (2), at any time not earlier than 6 months nor later than 1 month before the date of expiry of the registration of a trade mark, the Registrar shall (except where renewal has already been effected) send to the owner of the trade mark a notice informing him of the date of expiry and that the registration may be renewed in the manner described in rule 32.
- (2) If it appears to the Registrar that a trade mark may be registered under section 47(1) of the Ordinance at any time within 6 months before, or at any time after, the date on which renewal would be due (by reason of the filing date of the application for registration), the Registrar shall (except where renewal has already been effected), at any time but not later than 1 month after the actual date of registration, send to the owner of the trade mark a notice informing him of the date of expiry and that the registration may be renewed in the manner described in rule 33.

32. Renewal of registration

(s. 50(1), (3) & (7) of the Ordinance) (Form T8) (Fee Nos. 7 & 8)

(1) Renewal of the registration of a trade mark shall be effected by filing a request for renewal on the specified form and paying the applicable fee

for renewal at any time within the 6-month period ending on the date of expiry of the registration.

- (2) If a request for renewal is not filed, or the applicable fee for renewal is not paid, within the period specified in subrule (1), the Registrar shall publish a notice of that fact in the official journal.
- (3) Renewal of the registration of a trade mark may also be effected by filing a request for renewal on the specified form and paying the applicable fee for renewal and the applicable fee for late renewal within 6 months after the date of expiry of the registration.
- (4) Where the Registrar renews the registration of a trade mark under this rule, he shall publish a notice of the renewal and of the date of the renewal in the official journal.
- (5) This rule does not apply to the renewal of the registration of a trade mark to which rule 33 applies.

33. Renewal of registration: special case

;;

(s. 50(1), (3) & (7) of the Ordinance) (Form T8) (Fee No. 9)

- (1) This rule applies to the renewal of the registration of a trade mark registered on or after the commencement date the registration of which will expire at any time before, or within 6 months after, the actual date of registration (by reason of the filing date of application for registration).
- (2) Renewal of the registration of the trade mark shall be effected by filing a request for renewal on the specified form and paying the applicable fee for renewal not later than 6 months after the actual date of registration.
- (3) Where the Registrar renews the registration of a trade mark under this rule, he shall publish a notice of the renewal and of the date of the renewal in the official journal.

34. Removal of registration

(s. 50(5) of the Ordinance)

- (1) If, in the case of the registration of a trade mark to which rule 32 applies, the renewal of the registration has not been effected within 6 months after the date of expiry of the registration, the Registrar shall remove the trade mark from the register.
- (2) If, in the case of the registration of a trade mark to which rule 33 applies, the renewal of the registration has not been effected within 6 months after the actual date of registration, the Registrar shall remove the trade mark from the register.
- (3) Where the Registrar removes a trade mark from the register under this rule, he shall publish a notice of the removal and of the date of the removal in the official journal.

35. Restoration of registration

(s. 50(6) & (7) of the Ordinance) (Form T8) (Fee No. 10)

- (1) Where the Registrar removes the registration of a trade mark from the register in accordance with rule 34, he may, on a request being filed on the specified form and payment of the applicable fee within 6 months after the date of the removal, restore the trade mark to the register and renew its registration if, having regard to the circumstances of the failure to renew, he is satisfied that it is just to do so.
- (2) Where the Registrar restores a trade mark to the register under this rule, he shall publish a notice of the restoration and of the date of the restoration in the official journal.

PART 6

PROCEEDINGS TO REVOKE, INVALIDATE, VARY OR RECTIFY REGISTRATION

Procedure for revocation on grounds of non-use

36. Application for revocation

(s. 52(2)(a) of the Ordinance) (Form T6) (Fee No. 11)

- (1) An application for the revocation of the registration of a trade mark on the grounds mentioned in section 52(2)(a) of the Ordinance shall be filed on the specified form.
- (2) The application shall be accompanied by a statement of the grounds on which the application is made and evidence in support of the application.
- (3) The applicant shall, at the same time as he files the application, send a copy of the application, statement of grounds and evidence to the owner of the registered trade mark in question.

37. Counter-statement

(Form T7)

- (1) Within 6 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the application, statement of grounds and evidence, the owner shall file a counter-statement on the specified form setting out
 - (a) the grounds on which he relies in support of his registration;
 - (b) the facts alleged in the application that he admits;
 - (c) the facts alleged in the application that he denies and his reasons (and if he intends to put forward an alternative

- version of events at the hearing, his version of those events); and
- (d) the facts alleged in the application that he is unable to admit or deny.
- (2) The counter-statement shall be accompanied by
 - (a) evidence of the use made of the trade mark; or
 - (b) a statement giving reasons for non-use.
- (3) The owner shall, at the same time as he files the counter-statement, send a copy of the counter-statement and a copy of the evidence of use or statement giving reasons for non-use to the applicant.
- (4) If the owner does not file a counter-statement and either evidence of use or a statement giving reasons for non-use within the period specified in subrule (1), he shall not be permitted to take part in the proceedings.

38. Additional evidence

- (1) The applicant may file additional evidence in support of his application
 - (a) within 6 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the counter-statement and the copy of the evidence of use or statement giving reasons for non-use; or
 - (b) if the owner does not file a counter-statement and evidence of use or a statement giving reasons for non-use within the period specified in rule 37(1), within 9 months after the date of filing of the application.
- (2) If the applicant does not intend to file additional evidence, he shall file a statement to that effect within the period specified in subrule (1)(a) or (b), whichever is applicable.
- (3) The applicant shall, at the same time as he files the additional evidence or statement under subrule (1) or (2), send a copy of it to the owner.

(4) Except with the leave of the Registrar, no further evidence may be filed by either party.

39. Fixing of date for hearing

.``

After the completion of the filing of evidence, the Registrar shall fix a date, time and place for the hearing and shall notify the parties in writing accordingly.

Procedure for revocation on grounds other than non-use

40. Application for revocation

(ss. 52(2)(b), (c) & (d) & 60(6), s. 13 of Sch. 3 & s. 15 of Sch. 4 to the Ordinance) (Form T6) (Fee No. 12)

- (1) An application for
 - (a) the revocation of the registration of a trade mark on the grounds mentioned in section 52(2)(b), (c) or (d) of the Ordinance;
 - (b) the revocation of the registration of a trade mark as a defensive trade mark on the grounds mentioned in section 60(6) of the Ordinance;
 - (c) the revocation of the registration of a collective mark on the grounds mentioned in section 13 of Schedule 3 to the Ordinance; or
 - (d) the revocation of the registration of a certification mark on the grounds mentioned in section 15 of Schedule 4 to the Ordinance,

shall be filed on the specified form.

(2) The application shall be accompanied by a statement of the grounds on which the application is made.

į

(3) The applicant shall, at the same time as he files the application, send a copy of the application and statement of grounds to the owner of the registered trade mark, defensive trade mark, collective mark or certification mark in question.

41. Counter-statement

(Form T7)

- (1) Within 3 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the application and statement of grounds, the owner shall file a counter-statement on the specified form setting out
 - (a) the grounds on which he relies in support of his registration;
 - (b) the facts alleged in the application that he admits;
 - the facts alleged in the application that he denies and his reasons (and if he intends to put forward an alternative version of events at the hearing, his version of those events); and
 - (d) the facts alleged in the application that he is unable to admit or deny.
- (2) The owner shall, at the same time as he files the counter-statement, send a copy of it to the applicant.
- (3) If the owner does not file a counter-statement within the period specified in subrule (1), he shall not be permitted to take part in the proceedings.

42. Evidence in support of application

- (1) The applicant shall file evidence in support of his application
 - (a) within 6 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the counter-statement; or

- (b) if the owner does not file a counter-statement within the period specified in rule 41(1), within 9 months after the date of filing of the application.
- (2) If the applicant files evidence under subrule (1), he shall at the same time send a copy of it to the owner.
- (3) If the applicant does not file evidence within the period specified in subrule (1)(a) or (b), he shall be deemed to have withdrawn his application.

43. Evidence in support of counter-statement

- (1) If the owner files a counter-statement within the period specified in rule 41(1) and the applicant files evidence within the period specified in rule 42(1), then within 6 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the applicant's evidence the owner shall file—
 - (a) evidence in support of the counter-statement; or
 - (b) a statement to the effect that he does not intend to file evidence.
- (2) The owner shall, at the same time as he files the evidence or statement under subrule (1), send a copy of it to the applicant.

44. Evidence in reply

- (1) If the owner files evidence within the period specified in rule 43(1), the applicant may, within 6 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the owner's evidence, file additional evidence, which evidence shall be confined to matters strictly in reply to the owner's evidence.
- (2) If the applicant files additional evidence, he shall at the same time send a copy of it to the owner.
- (3) Except with the leave of the Registrar, no further evidence may be filed by either party.

45. Fixing of date for hearing

After the completion of the filing of evidence, the Registrar shall fix a date, time and place for the hearing and shall notify the parties in writing accordingly.

Procedure for declaration of invalidity

46. Application for declaration of invalidity

(s. 53, s. 14 of Sch. 3 & s. 16 of Sch. 4 to the Ordinance) (Form T6) (Fee No. 13)

- (1) An application for
 - (a) a declaration of invalidity of the registration of a trade mark on the grounds mentioned in section 53 of the Ordinance;
 - (b) a declaration of invalidity of the registration of a collective mark on the grounds mentioned in section 14 of Schedule 3 to the Ordinance; or
 - (c) a declaration of invalidity of the registration of a certification mark on the grounds mentioned in section 16 of Schedule 4 to the Ordinance,

shall be filed on the specified form.

- (2) The application shall be accompanied by a statement of the grounds on which the application is made.
- (3) The applicant shall, at the same time as he files the application, send a copy of the application and statement of grounds to the owner of the registered trade mark, collective mark or certification mark in question.

47. Subsequent procedure

Rules 41, 42, 43, 44 and 45 shall apply to proceedings with respect to an application filed under rule 46.

Procedure for variation and rectification

48. Application for variation or rectification

(ss. 54 & 57 of the Ordinance) (Form T6) (Fee Nos. 14 & 15)

- (1) An application for
 - (a) the variation of the registration of a trade mark under section 54 of the Ordinance; or
 - (b) the rectification of an error or omission in the register under section 57 of the Ordinance,

shall be filed on the specified form.

- (2) The application shall be accompanied by
 - (a) a statement of the grounds on which the application is made; and
 - (b) evidence in support of the application.

49. Procedure where application is made by the owner of the trade mark

- (1) This rule applies where an application filed under rule 48 is made by the owner of the registered trade mark in question.
- (2) Where the Registrar proposes to allow the application, he shall publish a notice in the official journal, which notice shall include
 - (a) in the case of an application for the variation of the registration of a trade mark, a description of the conditions under which the trade mark is registered and of the variation to be made; and
 - (b) in the case of an application for the rectification of an error or omission in the register, such matters as the Registrar considers necessary to identify the error or omission in question and the rectification to be made.

(3) Part 3 shall apply with necessary modifications to proceedings under this rule.

50. Procedure where application is made by a person other than the owner (Form T7)

(1) This rule applies where an application filed under rule 48 is made by a person other than the owner of the registered trade mark in question.

- (2) The applicant shall, at the same time as he files the application, send a copy of the application, statement of grounds and evidence filed under rule 48 to the owner.
- (3) Within 6 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the application, statement of grounds and evidence, the owner shall file a counter-statement on the specified form setting out
 - (a) the grounds on which he relies in support of his registration;
 - (b) the facts alleged in the application or in the applicant's evidence that he admits;
 - (c) the facts alleged in the application or in the applicant's evidence that he denies and his reasons (and if he intends to put forward an alternative version of events at the hearing, his version of those events); and
 - (d) the facts alleged in the application or in the applicant's evidence that he is unable to admit or deny.
 - (4) The counter-statement shall be accompanied by -
 - (a) evidence in support of the counter-statement; or
 - (b) if the owner does not intend to file evidence, a statement to that effect.

- (5) The owner shall, at the same time as he files the counter-statement, send a copy of the counter-statement and a copy of the evidence or statement filed under subrule (4) to the applicant.
- (6) If the owner does not file a counter-statement within the period specified in subrule (3), he shall not be permitted to take part in the proceedings.
- (7) If the owner files evidence within the period specified in subrule (3), the applicant may, within 6 months after the date of receipt of the copy of the owner's evidence, file additional evidence, which evidence shall be confined to matters strictly in reply to the owner's evidence.
- (8) If the applicant files additional evidence, he shall at the same time send a copy of it to the owner.
- (9) Except with the leave of the Registrar, no further evidence may be filed by either party.
- (10) After the completion of the filing of evidence, the Registrar shall fix a date, time and place for the hearing and shall notify the parties in writing accordingly.
- (11) If the Registrar allows the variation or rectification, he shall publish a notice in the official journal containing the following information
 - (a) in the case of an application for the variation of the registration of a trade mark, a description of the variation made; and
 - (b) in the case of an application for the rectification of an error or omission in the register, such matters as the Registrar considers necessary to identify the rectification made.

Interventions

51. Application for leave to intervene

(Form T6) (Fee No. 16)

- (1) Any person claiming to have an interest in any proceedings under this Part may file an application on the specified form for leave to intervene, stating the nature of his interest, and the Registrar may refuse such leave or grant leave on such terms (including any undertaking as to costs) as he thinks fit.
- (2) Any person applying for leave to intervene under this rule shall send a copy of the application to each party to the proceedings.
- (3) Any person granted leave to intervene shall, subject to any terms imposed by the Registrar, be treated as a party to the proceedings.

PART 7

OTHER PROCEEDINGS AFFECTING REGISTRATION

Disclaimers, limitations and conditions

52. Addition of disclaimer, limitation or condition

(s. 15 of the Ordinance)

- (1) The owner of a registered trade mark may by filing a notice in writing
 - (a) disclaim any right to the exclusive use of any specified element of the trade mark; or
 - (b) agree that the rights conferred by the registration shall be subject to a specified territorial or other limitation or condition.
- (2) On receipt of a notice under subrule (1), the Registrar shall publish a notice of the disclaimer, limitation or condition in the official journal.

(3) The Registrar shall enter in the register the relevant particulars of any disclaimer, limitation or condition notified to him under this rule.

Merger

53. Merger of separate registrations

(s. 51(1)(c) of the Ordinance) (Form T4)

- (1) The owner of 2 or more registrations of a trade mark may file a request on the specified form to merge them into a single registration.
- (2) The Registrar shall merge the registrations that are the subject of the request into a single registration if he is satisfied that all of the registrations
 - (a) are in respect of the same trade mark; and
 - (b) provide the same protection under the Ordinance (for example, for protection as a certification mark).
- (3) A merged registration shall be subject to the same disclaimers, limitations and conditions to which each of the original registrations was subject.
- (4) Where 2 or more registrations are merged, the Registrar shall enter in the register in relation to the merged registration the same particulars as were registered in relation to each of the original registrations.
- (5) Where the separate registrations bear different dates of registration, the date of registration of the merged registration shall be the latest of those dates.

Alteration

54. Alteration of registered trade mark

(s. 55 of the Ordinance) (Forms T5B & T5S)

(1) A request under section 55 of the Ordinance to alter a registered trade mark shall be filed on the specified form.

- (2) The Registrar may at any time require the owner of the registered trade mark to file reasons for and evidence in support of the request.
- (3) Where the Registrar proposes to allow the alteration, he shall publish a notice of the alteration in the official journal, which notice shall include a representation of the trade mark as proposed to be altered in the register.
- (4) Subject to rule 55, where a request is filed under this rule, the Registrar may
 - (a) allow the alteration (if he is satisfied that it complies with section 55 of the Ordinance);
 - (b) allow the alteration in part (if he is satisfied that only a part of the alteration complies with section 55 of the Ordinance); or
 - disallow the alteration (if he is satisfied that it does not comply with section 55 of the Ordinance).
- (5) Where the Registrar allows the alteration in whole or in part, he shall make the appropriate entry in the register.

55. Notice of objection

(s. 55(3)(c) of the Ordinance) (Form T6) (Fee No. 17)

- (1) Any person claiming to be affected by the proposed alteration may, within 3 months after the date of publication of the notice under rule 54(3), file a notice of objection on the specified form.
- (2) The notice of objection shall include a statement of the grounds of objection, which statement shall, in particular, explain how the objector would be affected by the alteration if it were made and why in the objector's opinion it would be contrary to section 55 of the Ordinance to allow the alteration.
- (3) The objector shall, at the same time as he files the notice of objection, send a copy of it to the owner of the registered trade mark in question.

Surrender

56. Surrender of registered trade mark

-(s. 56 of the Ordinance) (Form T9)

- (1) The owner of a registered trade mark may surrender the registration of the trade mark by filing a notice of surrender on the specified form.
 - (2) The notice shall
 - (a) state whether the registration is surrendered in respect of all of the goods or services for which the trade mark is registered or in respect of only certain of those goods or services;
 - (b) where the registration is surrendered in respect of only certain goods or services, specify the goods or services concerned by reference to their class or classes in the International Classification:
 - (c) give the name and address of each other person having a registered interest or any other right in the trade mark; and
 - (d) certify, in respect of every such person, that the person -
 - (i) has been sent not less than 3 months' notice of the owner's intention to surrender the registration; or
 - (ii) is not affected or, if affected, consents to the surrender.

57. Effect and publication of surrender

(s. 56 of the Ordinance)

(1) A surrender of the registration of a trade mark has the same effect in respect of the goods or services for which the registration is surrendered as the registration of the trade mark ceasing to have effect in respect of those goods or services.

- (2) A surrender takes effect on the date of receipt by the Registrar of a notice that complies with rule 56.
- (3) The Registrar shall, on a surrender taking effect, make the appropriate entry in the register and publish a notice of the surrender in the official journal.

Change of classification of goods or services

58. Registrar may amend entries in the register

(s. 58(1) & (2) of the Ordinance)

Subject to rules 59, 60 and 61 and section 58(5) of the Ordinance (which limits the Registrar's power to amend entries in the register), the Registrar may in order to –

- (a) reclassify the specification of a registered trade mark that is not founded on the classifications of the International Classification to one that is founded on such classifications; or
- (b) implement any amendment to, or substitution for, the classifications of the International Classification,

make such amendments to the entries in the register as he considers necessary for the purposes of reclassifying the specification of any registered trade mark.

59. Notice to owner of trade mark

(s. 58(3)(a) & (c) of the Ordinance)

- (1) The Registrar shall, before he amends any entry in the register under rule 58, send to the owner of the registered trade mark in question a notice informing him of the proposals for amendment.
 - (2) The notice shall include a statement informing the owner that –

- (a) he may file written objections to the proposals, within 3 months after the date of the notice, stating the grounds of his objections; and
- (b) if no written objections are filed within the period specified in paragraph (a), the Registrar will publish the proposals in the official journal and the owner will not be entitled to make any objections to the proposals upon such publication.

60. Publication of proposals

(s. 58(3)(b) of the Ordinance)

- (1) If the owner of a registered trade mark to whom a notice is sent under rule 59 does not file written objections within the period specified in rule 59(2)(a), or at any time before the expiry of that period files written notice of his intention not to make any objections, the Registrar shall as soon as practicable after the expiry of that period or receipt of that notice, as the case may be, publish the proposals for amendment in the official journal.
- (2) If the owner files written objections within the period specified in rule 59(2)(a), the Registrar shall consider the objections and shall either abandon the proposals (if he is satisfied that the objections have merit) or, where he has amended the proposals, publish the proposals, as amended, in the official journal.

61. Notice of opposition

(s. 58(3)(d) of the Ordinance) (Form T6) (Fee No. 18)

(1) Where the Registrar publishes proposals for amendment under rule 60(1) or (2), any person claiming to be affected may, within 3 months after the date of publication of the proposals, file a notice of opposition on the specified form.

- (2) The notice of opposition shall include a statement of the grounds of opposition, which statement shall, in particular, explain how the opponent would be affected by the amendments if they were made and why in the opponent's opinion it would be contrary to section 58(5) of the Ordinance to make the amendments.
- (3) The opponent shall, at the same time as he files the notice of opposition, send a copy of it to the owner of the registered trade mark in question.
- (4) The Registrar may require or admit evidence directed to the questions in issue.
- (5) If no notice of opposition is filed within the period specified in subrule (1), or where any opposition has been determined against the opponent, the Registrar shall make the amendments as proposed and shall enter in the register the date on which they were made.

PART 8

REGISTRABLE TRANSACTIONS

62. Application or notice to register registrable transaction

(ss. 29 & 31(3) of the Ordinance) (Forms T10 & T11) (Fee No. 19)

- (1) An application under section 29 of the Ordinance to register particulars of a registrable transaction relating to a registered trade mark, or a notice under sections 29 and 31(3) of the Ordinance to register particulars of a registrable transaction relating to an application for registration of a trade mark, shall be filed on the specified form.
- (2) Where the registrable transaction is an assignment, the application or notice shall either be signed by or on behalf of the parties to the assignment or

be accompanied by such documentary evidence as suffices to establish the assignment.

- (3) Where the registrable transaction relates to the grant of a licence or security interest, the application or notice shall either be signed by or on behalf of the grantor or be accompanied by such documentary evidence as suffices to establish the transaction.
- (4) Where the registrable transaction relates to the making by personal representatives of an assent, the application or notice shall either be signed by or on behalf of both the personal representative and the beneficiary or be accompanied by such documentary evidence as suffices to establish the transaction.
- (5) Where the registrable transaction relates to an order of a court or an authority recognized by the Registrar as a competent authority, the application or notice shall be accompanied by such documentary evidence as suffices to establish the transaction.

63. Entry in the register of particulars of registrable transaction

(ss. 29 & 31(3) of the Ordinance)

- (1) The particulars that shall be entered in the register in connection with a registrable transaction relating to a registered trade mark or an application for registration of a trade mark are
 - (a) in the case of an assignment of the trade mark or application
 - (i) the name and address of the assignee; and
 - (ii) the date of the assignment;
 - (b) in the case of an assignment of any right in the trade mark or application
 - (i) the name and address of the assignee;
 - (ii) the date of the assignment; and

- (iii) a description of the right assigned;
- (c) in the case of a grant of a licence under the trade mark or application
 - (i) the name and address of the licensee;
 - (ii) where the licence is an exclusive licence, that fact;
 - (iii) where the licence is limited, a description of the limitation; and
 - (iv) where the licence is for a fixed period or the duration of the licence is ascertainable as a fixed period, the period of the licence;
- (d) in the case of the grant of any security interest over the trade mark or application, or over any right in or under the trade mark or application
 - (i) the name and address of the grantee;
 - (ii) the nature of the interest (whether fixed or floating); and
 - (iii) the extent of the security and the right in or under the trade mark or application that is secured;
- (e) in the case of the making by personal representatives of an assent in relation to the trade mark or application, or in relation to any right in or under the trade mark or application—
 - (i) the name and address of the person in whom the trade mark or application, or any right in or under it, vests by virtue of the assent; and
 - (ii) the date of the assent; and
- (f) in the case of an order of a court or other competent authority transferring the trade mark or application, or

transferring any right in or under the trade mark or application -

- (i) the name and address of the transferee;
- (ii) the name of the court or other competent authority;
- (iii) the date of the order; and
- (iv) where the transfer is in respect of a right in the trade mark or application, a description of the right transferred.
- (2) In each case, there shall be entered in the register the date on which the entry is made.

64. Request to amend or remove registered particulars

(ss. 29(5) & (6) & 31(3) of the Ordinance) (Forms T10 & T11)

- (1) The Registrar may, on the filing of a request made on the specified form, amend or remove any registered particulars relating to
 - a licence under a registered trade mark or application for registration of a trade mark;
 - (b) a security interest over a registered trade mark or application for registration of a trade mark; or
 - (c) a security interest over any right in or under a registered trade mark or application for registration of a trade mark.
- (2) Where the request relates to the alteration of the terms of a licence or security interest, it shall either be signed by or on behalf of both the grantor and grantee of the licence or security interest or be accompanied by such documentary evidence as suffices to establish the alteration.
- (3) Where the request relates to the removal of registered particulars relating to a licence or security interest, it shall either be signed by or on behalf

of the grantee of the licence or security interest or be accompanied by such documentary evidence as suffices to establish that the registered particulars have ceased to have effect.

(4) In the case of an alteration of the terms of a licence or security interest, there shall be entered in the register the date on which the entry relating to the alteration is made.

PART 9

CORRECTION OF THE REGISTER

65. Request to change name or address, etc., recorded in the register

(s. 57(5) of the Ordinance) (Form T5)

- (1) The Registrar may, on the filing of a request made on the specified form by
 - (a) the owner of a registered trade mark;
 - (b) a licensee of a registered trade mark; or
 - (c) any person having an interest in or charge on a registered trade mark the particulars of which have been registered under rule 63 or 64.

enter any change in his name or address, or in any other particulars identifying such person, as recorded in the register.

(2) The Registrar may at any time require a person making a request under this rule to file reasons for and evidence in support of the request.

66. Correction of errors or omissions in the register

(s. 57(6) of the Ordinance)

(1) Where the Registrar proposes to correct any error or omission in the register under section 57(6) of the Ordinance (which authorizes the correction of errors or omissions attributable to the Registrar or the Registry), he shall send a notice of the proposed correction to any person who appears to him to be concerned.

- (2) Any person to whom a notice is sent under subrule (1) may, within 3 months after the date of the notice, file written objections to the proposed correction, stating the grounds of his objections.
- (3) Where any person to whom a notice is sent under subrule (1) files written objections within the period specified in subrule (2), the Registrar shall consider the objections and shall either abandon the proposal (if he is satisfied that the objections have merit) or correct the register as proposed (if he is satisfied that the objections are without merit).
- (4) If no written objections are filed within the period specified in subrule (2), the Registrar may proceed to make the proposed correction in the register.

67. Removal of matter from the register (s. 57(7) of the Ordinance) (Form T6)

(Fee No. 20)

- (1) Where the Registrar proposes to remove any matter from the register under section 57(7) of the Ordinance (which authorizes the removal of matter that appears to the Registrar to have ceased to have effect), he shall, before he removes that matter from the register
 - (a) where he considers it appropriate to do so, publish a notice of the proposal for removal in the official journal; and
 - (b) where any person appears to him as being likely to be affected by the proposed removal, send a notice of the proposal for removal to that person.
- (2) Where the Registrar publishes a notice under subrule (1)(a), any person claiming to be affected by the proposed removal may, within 3 months after the date of publication of the notice, file a notice of opposition on the specified form.

- (3) The notice of opposition shall include a statement of the grounds of opposition.
- (4) The opponent shall, at the same time as he files the notice of opposition, send a copy of it to the owner of the registered trade mark in question.
- (5) Where the Registrar sends any person a notice under subrule (1)(b), that person may, within 3 months after the date of the notice
 - (a) file written objections to the proposed removal; or
 - (b) file a request for a hearing.
- (6) If the Registrar is satisfied, after considering any opposition and objections, that the matter has not ceased to have effect, he shall not remove it from the register.
- (7) If no notice of opposition is filed within the period specified in subrule (2) and no written objections are filed within the period specified in subrule (5), or where any opposition or objections have been determined against the opponent or objector, the Registrar may, if he is satisfied that the matter or any part of it has ceased to have effect, proceed to remove the matter or that part of it from the register.

PART 10

INSPECTION OF REGISTER, INSPECTION OF DOCUMENTS AND PROVISION OF INFORMATION

68. Inspection of register

(s. 68 of the Ordinance)

The register shall be open for public inspection at the Registry on the business days and during the normal business hours of the Registry.

69. Inspection of documents

- (1) This rule applies to any of the following documents kept at the Registry
 - (a) a notice of opposition to the registration of a trade mark filed under rule 16;
 - (b) a counter-statement filed under rule 17;
 - (c) a notice of objection to the amendment of an application for registration of a trade mark filed under rule 26;
 - (d) an application for the revocation of the registration of a trade mark filed under rule 36;
 - (e) a counter-statement filed under rule 37;
 - (f) an application for the revocation of the registration of a trade mark, defensive trade mark, collective mark or certification mark filed under rule 40;
 - (g) a counter-staterhent filed under rule 41;
 - (h) an application for a declaration of invalidity of the registration of a trade mark, collective mark or certification mark filed under rule 46;
 - (i) an application for the variation of the registration of a trade mark filed under rule 48(1)(a);
 - in the register filed under rule 48(1)(b);
 - (k) a counter-statement filed under rule 50(3);
 - (1) an application for leave to intervene filed under rule 51;
 - (m) a request to alter a registered trade mark filed under rule 54;
 - (n) a notice of objection to the alteration of the registration of a trade mark filed under rule 55;
 - (o) a notice of surrender filed under rule 56;

- (p) a notice of opposition to the amendment of the specification of a registered trade mark filed under rule 61;
- (q) an application or notice to register particulars of a registrable transaction relating to a registered trade mark or an application for registration of a trade mark filed under rule 62(1);
- (r) any documentary evidence filed under rule 62(2), (3), (4) or (5);
- (s) a request to amend or remove registered particulars relating to a licence or security interest filed under rule 64(1);
- (t) any documentary evidence filed under rule 64(2) or (3);
- (u) a notice of opposition to the removal of matter from the register filed under rule 67(2);
- (v) any regulation's governing the use of a collective mark filed under rule 100;
- (w) any regulations governing the use of a certification mark filed under rule 101;
- (x) any amendment to the regulations governing the use of a collective mark or certification mark filed under rule 102(1);
- (y) a notice of opposition to the amendment of the regulations governing the use of a registered collective mark or certification mark filed under rule 102(3); and
- (z) a notice of opposition or counter-statement filed, whether before or after the commencement date, in relation to an application for registration of a mark under the repealed Ordinance that is pending on the commencement date.

- (2) The Registrar shall, on the request of any person, permit that person to inspect any document to which this rule applies and in respect of which no particulars have been recorded in the register.
- (3) The Registrar may at his discretion, on the request of any person, permit that person to inspect any document to which this rule applies and in respect of which particulars have been recorded in the register.
- (4) Notwithstanding subrules (2) and (3), the Registrar shall not be obliged to permit the inspection of any document under this rule until he has completed all procedures that he is required or authorized to carry out under the Ordinance or these Rules in connection with that document.
- (5) Except in relation to the documents referred to in subrule (1)(z), nothing in this rule shall be construed as imposing on the Registrar any duty of making available for inspection—
 - (a) any document filed at or sent to the Registry before the commencement date; or
 - (b) any document filed at or sent to the Registry on or after the commencement date that relates to an application for registration of a mark under the old law.

70. Supply of copies of entries, etc.

(ss. 69 & 79 of the Ordinance) (Form T14) (Fee Nos. 21, 22 & 23)

- (1) The Registrar may, on the filing of an application made on the specified form and payment of the applicable fee, supply the person making the application with, as the case may be
 - (a) a certified or uncertified copy of an entry in the register;
 - (b) a certified or uncertified extract from the register; or
 - (c) a certified or uncertified copy of any application for registration of a trade mark filed under these Rules and kept by the Registry.

(2) The Registrar may, on the filing of an application made on the specified form and payment of the applicable fee, supply the person making the application with a certificate for the purposes of section 79(2) of the Ordinance (which provides that a certificate is prima facie evidence of the matters certified).

71. Supply of list of pending applications or registered trade marks

The Registrar may, on the filing of a request by any person, supply that person with a list of the numbers and the class or classes in the International Classification of –

- (a) all applications made by any person identified in the request that are pending on the date of the request; or
- (b) all registered trade marks that are owned by a registered owner identified in the request.

72. Official search of records for particular trade marks

(Forms T1 & T1S) (Fee No. 24)

- (1) Any person may request the Registrar to cause a search to be made in respect of goods or services specified in the request and classified in any one or more classes of the International Classification to ascertain whether any trade mark is on record as at the date of the search (whether registered or pending registration) that resembles the trade mark in respect of which the request is made.
- (2) A request under this rule shall be filed on the specified form and shall be accompanied by a representation of the trade mark in respect of which the request is made.
- (3) On receipt of a request under this rule and payment of the applicable fee, the Registrar shall cause the search to be made and shall provide the results of the search to the person making the request.

73. Preliminary advice by the Registrar

(s. 72 of the Ordinance) (Forms T1 & T1S) (Fee No. 25)

- (1) Any person who proposes to apply for the registration of a trade mark may apply to the Registrar for advice as to whether the trade mark appears to the Registrar prima facie to be capable of distinguishing goods or services of one undertaking from those of other undertakings within the meaning of section 3(1) of the Ordinance.
- (2) An application under this rule shall be filed on the specified form, shall be accompanied by a representation of the trade mark in question and shall specify the class or classes of goods or services of the International Classification in respect of which it is proposed to be registered.
- (3) For the purposes of section 72(3) of the Ordinance (which deals with the repayment of fees), any applicant for registration of a trade mark to whom the Registrar has given notice of objection under that section and who wishes to be repaid the fees paid for the filing of the application for registration must file a notice of withdrawal in accordance with rule 22 within 6 months after the date of the Registrar's notice of objection; otherwise the fees are not repayable.

4

PART 11

PROCEEDINGS BEFORE THE REGISTRAR

Hearings

74. Hearings before the Registrar

(s. 70 of the Ordinance) (Form T12) (Fee No. 26)

- (1) This rule applies where the Registrar is required by section 70 of the Ordinance to give a party to proceedings before him an opportunity to be heard.
- (2) The Registrar shall send a notice to the party informing him of the provisions of section 70 of the Ordinance and that if he wishes to have a hearing, he must file a request for a hearing within 1 month after the date of the notice.
- (3) The Registrar shall, on the filing of a request for a hearing within the period specified in subrule (2)
 - (a) fix a date, time and place for the hearing; and
 - (b) send a notice of the date, time and place fixed for the hearing to each party to the proceedings.
 - (4) The Registrar may in any other case, on his own initiative
 - (a) fix a date, time and place for a hearing; and
 - (b) send a notice of the date, time and place fixed for the hearing to each party to the proceedings.
- (5) Any party to whom a notice is sent under subrule (3) or (4) and who intends to appear at the hearing shall, within 14 days after the date of the notice, file notice of his intention on the specified form, and any party who fails to do so may be treated as not intending to appear at the hearing, and the Registrar may act accordingly.

- (6) Where a notice is sent to an applicant for registration of a trade mark under rule 13(4) or (5) and the notice contains the information specified in rule 13(6), the notice shall be treated as having been sent to him in compliance with subrule (2) notwithstanding that it provides for the filing of a request for a hearing within 3 months after the date of the notice, and subrules (3) and (5) shall apply accordingly.
- (7) A notice sent to any party under rule 21, 39, 45 or 50(10) shall be treated as having been sent to that party in compliance with subrule (4), and subrule (5) shall apply accordingly.

75. Registrar not required to hold hearings in certain cases

The Registrar may decide a matter without a hearing if -

- (a) the Registrar reasonably believes that no party wishes to be heard; or
- (b) at least one of the following circumstances applies in relation to each party notified of the hearing in accordance with these Rules
 - (i) the party has not indicated to the Registrar that he intends to appear at the hearing;
 - (ii) the party has informed the Registrar that he does not intend to appear at the hearing; or
 - (iii) the party does not attend the hearing.

76. Conduct of hearings

- (1) A party, or his representative, as the case may be, may attend a hearing in person or by such means as the Registrar allows.
- (2) A party may make representations in writing before or during a hearing.

- (3) The Registrar may adjourn a hearing by notifying each party to the hearing accordingly.
- (4) Subject to these Rules, the Registrar may give any direction that is reasonably necessary for the conduct of the hearing.

77. Hearings to be public

The hearing before the Registrar of any dispute between 2 or more parties relating to any matter in connection with a registered trade mark or an application for registration of a trade mark shall be held in public unless the Registrar, for any of the reasons stated in Article 10 of the Hong Kong Bill of Rights set out in Part II of the Hong Kong Bill of Rights Ordinance (Cap. 383), otherwise directs.

78. Language of hearings

- (1) Any party in a hearing before the Registrar, or any witness or expert called to give evidence by such party, may use a language other than the language of the proceedings on condition that, at least 10 days before the date fixed for the hearing, the party gives to the Registrar and to the other parties written notice of his intention to use, or to call a witness or expert who intends to use, a language other than the language of the proceedings.
- (2) The Registrar may require a party who gives notice under subrule (1) to make provision for interpretation into the language of the proceedings and may give directions as to who should bear the costs of interpretation.

Evidence

79. Evidence in proceedings before the Registrar

(1) Where under the Ordinance or these Rules evidence may be admitted by the Registrar in any proceedings before him, the evidence shall be filed by way of a statutory declaration or affidavit.

- (2) The Registrar may in any particular case take oral evidence in addition to any evidence filed by way of a statutory declaration or affidavit.
- (3) The Registrar may allow any witness to be cross-examined on his statutory declaration, affidavit or oral evidence.

80. Statutory declarations and affidavits

- (1) For the purposes of any proceedings before the Registrar, a statutory declaration or affidavit may be made and subscribed as follows
 - (a) in Hong Kong, before any commissioner, notary or other person authorized by the law of Hong Kong to administer an oath for the purpose of any legal proceeding; and
 - (b) in any place outside Hong Kong, before any court, judge, justice of the peace, notary, notary public, consul or other person authorized by law to administer an oath or to exercise notarial functions in that place for the purpose of any legal proceeding.
- (2) A person signing a statutory declaration or affidavit shall state on it the capacity in which he makes the declaration or affidavit.
- (3) Any document purporting to have affixed, impressed or subscribed to or on it the seal or signature of any person authorized by subrule (1) to take a statutory declaration or affidavit may be admitted by the Registrar without proof of the genuineness of the seal or signature, or of the official character of the person or his authority to take the declaration or affidavit.

81. Photographs of exhibits

(1) A party to any proceedings before the Registrar who files a statutory declaration or affidavit under these Rules may file a photograph or photographs of any exhibit to that statutory declaration or affidavit and may send a copy of the photograph or photographs to any other party to the proceedings to

whom a copy of the declaration or affidavit must be sent, in lieu of filing the original of the exhibit or sending a copy of it to that other party.

- (2) Photographs filed under subrule (1) must be of sufficient size and clarity to properly depict any details of the exhibit referred to in the statutory declaration or affidavit.
- (3) A party who files a photograph under subrule (1) shall at the same time give a written undertaking to the Registrar that he will produce the original of the exhibit whenever required by the Registrar and will make it available for inspection by any other party to the proceedings.
- (4) The original of any exhibit for which a photograph is filed under subrule (1) shall be produced at the hearing unless the Registrar otherwise directs.

82. Leave to file evidence

Where under any provision of these Rules evidence may be filed in any proceedings before the Registrar only with the leave of the Registrar, the Registrar may refuse such leave or grant leave on such terms as he thinks fit.

Substitution of parties

83. Application for leave to be substituted for party

(1) Where a party to any proceedings before the Registrar is a body corporate or other legal entity and the body corporate or legal entity has been wound-up, merged with another body corporate or legal entity or acquired by any person, any person claiming to have an interest in the proceedings may apply to the Registrar in writing for leave to be substituted for that party, stating the nature of his interest, and the Registrar may refuse such leave or grant leave on such terms as he thinks fit.

- (2) Where a party to any proceedings before the Registrar assigns or otherwise disposes of any interest in a trade mark, application or other thing that is the subject matter of the proceedings, any person claiming to have an interest in the proceedings may apply to the, Registrar in writing for leave to be substituted for that party, stating the nature of his interest, and the Registrar may refuse such leave or grant leave on such terms as he thinks fit.
- (3) Any person granted leave under subrule (1) or (2) shall, subject to any terms imposed by the Registrar, be treated as a party to the proceedings before the Registrar.

Costs

84. Security for costs

(s. 87(3) of the Ordinance)

- (1) If any person who neither resides nor carries on business in Hong Kong files -
 - (a) a notice of opposition to the registration of a trade mark under rule 16;
 - (b) a counter-statement under rule 17;
 - (c) a notice of objection to the amendment of an application for registration of a trade mark under rule 26;
 - (d) an application for the revocation of the registration of a trade mark under rule 36;
 - (e) an application for the revocation of the registration of a trade mark, defensive trade mark, collective mark or certification mark under rule 40;
 - (f) an application for a declaration of invalidity of the registration of a trade mark, collective mark or certification mark under rule 46;

- (g) an application for the variation of the registration of a trade mark or for the rectification of an error or omission in the register under rule 48;
- (h) an application for leave to intervene under rule 51;
- (i) a notice of objection to the alteration of the registration of a trade mark under rule 55;
- (j) an application for leave to be substituted for a party under rule 83; or
- (k) a notice of opposition or counter-statement under section 15 of the repealed Ordinance in relation to an application for registration of a mark that is advertised under section 14 or 66 of the repealed Ordinance on or after the commencement date,

the Registrar may require that person to give security for the costs of the proceedings, in such form and in such amount as the Registrar considers appropriate.

- (2) If the Registrar requires security to be given by any person and that person fails to give security as required, the Registrar may treat the notice of opposition, notice of objection, counter-statement or application in question as abandoned or withdrawn.
- (3) The Registrar may at any stage in the proceedings require further security to be given at any time before giving his decision in the case.
- (4) This rule is without prejudice to the Registrar's power under rule 51(1) to require an undertaking as to costs in relation to an application for leave to intervene.

85. Taxation of costs

(Fee No. 27)

- (1) The Registrar shall have the power to tax any costs awarded by him in any proceedings before him.
- (2) In the event of an opposition to the registration of a trade mark being uncontested by the applicant for registration, the Registrar in deciding whether costs should be awarded to the opponent shall consider whether proceedings might have been avoided if reasonable notice had been given by the opponent to the applicant before the notice of opposition was filed.

Case management conference and pre-hearing review

86. Case management conference

- (1) At any stage of any proceedings before him, the Registrar may direct that the parties to the proceedings attend a case management conference where they shall have an opportunity to be heard with regard to the future conduct of the proceedings, and in particular with regard to the proposed exercise of any of the Registrar's powers under these Rules.
- (2) The Registrar shall give the parties at least 14 days' notice of the date, time and place of the case management conference.

87. Pre-hearing review

- (1) Before hearing any party that desires to be heard in any proceedings before him, the Registrar may direct that the parties to the proceedings attend a pre-hearing review at which he may give such directions as to the conduct of the hearing as he may think fit.
- (2) The Registrar shall give the parties at least 7 days' notice of the date, time and place of the pre-hearing review.

Ĭ

General

88. Directions on procedure

- (1) The Registrar may, at the request of a party to any proceedings before him or on his own initiative, give a direction in relation to the procedure in those proceedings.
- (2) A direction given under subrule (1) must not be inconsistent with these Rules.
 - (3) The Registrar shall not give a direction under subrule (1) unless
 - (a) he is reasonably satisfied that the parties to the proceedings have been notified of the proposed direction;
 - (b) he has given the parties to the proceedings a reasonable opportunity to make representations concerning the proposed direction; and
 - (c) he is reasonably satisfied that the proposed direction is appropriate.
- (4) For the purposes of subrule (3)(b), the representations may be made in writing or at a hearing or by such other means as the Registrar reasonably allows.

89. Directions to file documents, information or evidence

At any stage of any proceedings before him, the Registrar may direct that such documents, information or evidence as he may reasonably require shall be filed within such period as he may specify.

90. Stay of proceedings

The Registrar may, where he considers it appropriate to do so, stay any proceedings before him involving 2 or more parties on such terms as he thinks

fit, and he may do so either on his own initiative or on request of a party to those proceedings.

91. Decision of Registrar

(Form T12) (Fee No. 28)

- (1) Where the Registrar has made a decision in any proceedings before him, he shall send a notice to each party to the proceedings informing him of the decision.
- (2) Where a statement of the reasons for the decision is not included in the notice, any party may, within 1 month after the date of the notice, file a request on the specified form for a statement of the reasons for the decision, and on receipt of such a request and payment of the applicable fee, the Registrar shall send a statement of the reasons for the decision to each party to the proceedings.
- (3) A party who files a request under this rule shall at the same time send a copy of the request to each other party to the proceedings.
- (4) For the purpose of any appeal against the Registrar's decision, the decision shall be deemed to have been made on
 - (a) the date on which the notice of decision is sent under subrule (1); or
 - (b) where a statement of reasons is sent under subrule (2), the date on which the statement of reasons is sent.

PART 12

AMENDMENT OF DOCUMENTS, RECTIFICATION OF IRREGULARITIES AND EXTENSION OF TIME LIMITS

92. Amendment of documents

Subject to any provisions of the Ordinance or these Rules relating to the amendment of applications for registration of trade marks and other documents,

any document filed with the Registrar may, if the Registrar thinks fit, be amended on such terms as he may direct.

93. Rectification of irregularities

- (1) Subject to subrule (2), any irregularity in procedure in or before the Registry may be rectified on such terms as the Registrar may direct.
 - (2) No period of time may be extended under this rule.

94. Extension of time limits

(Form T13) (Fee No. 29)

- (1) Subject to rule 95, the Registrar may, on a request being filed on the specified form by the party concerned, extend any period of time
 - (a) prescribed by these Rules; or
 - (b) specified by the Registrar for doing any act or taking any proceedings,

for such period and on such terms, if any, as he may direct.

- (2) Where a request for an extension of time is filed under subrule (1) in relation to a period of time prescribed by rule 18, 19, 20, 38, 42, 43, 44, 50(7), 74 (other than rule 74(2)) or 91(2), or in relation to a period of time specified by the Registrar under rule 120(7), the party seeking the extension shall send a copy of the request to every other party to the proceedings.
 - (3) Where
 - (a) the period within which any party to any proceedings before the Registrar may file evidence under these Rules is to begin on the expiry of any period during which any other party may file evidence; and
 - (b) the other party notifies the Registrar that he does not intend to file evidence,

the Registrar may direct that the period within which the party mentioned in paragraph (a) may file evidence shall begin on such date as may be specified in

the direction, and where he issues such a direction he shall notify each party to the proceedings of the relevant date.

- (4) Where any person fails to comply with a time limit imposed by the Ordinance or these Rules and the Registrar is satisfied that the failure is attributable in whole or in part to an error or omission of the Registrar or the Registry, he may extend the period of time in question on such terms, if any, as he may direct.
 - (5) Where it appears to the Registrar that
 - (a) in the absence of a direction under this subrule, a person is likely to fail to comply with a time limit imposed by the Ordinance or these Rules; and
 - (b) if the failure were to occur, it would be attributable in whole or in part to an error or omission of the Registrar or the Registry;

he may extend the period of time in question on such terms, if any, as he may direct.

- (6) Where the Registrar grants an extension of time in opposition proceedings, he may thereafter, if he thinks fit, without hearing the party in whose favour the extension is granted, grant any reasonable extension of the time or period in which any other party is required to take any subsequent step.
- (7) A period of time may be extended under this rule either before or after the period in question has expired.

95. Non-extendible time limits

- (1) The periods of time specified in the following rules may not be extended under rule 94(1), namely
 - (a) rule 11(2) (time for remedying deficiencies in an application for registration of a trade mark);

- (b) rule 13(2) and (3) (time for filing representations or a request for amendment);
- (c) rule 13(6) (time for filing a request for a hearing);
- (d) rule 14 (prescribed period under section 42(3)(b) of the Ordinance);
- (e) rule 16(1) (time for filing a notice of opposition);
- (f) rule 17(1) (time for filing a counter-statement);
- (g) rule 26(2) (time for filing a notice of objection);
- (h) rule 32(1) and (3) (time for renewing registration);
- (i) rule 33(2) (time for renewing registration);
- (j) rule 35(1) (time for restoring registration);
- (k) rule 37(1) (time for filing a counter-statement);
- (l) rule 41(1) (time for filing a counter-statement);
- (m) rule 50(3) (time for filing a counter-statement);
- (n) rule 55(1) (time for filing a notice of objection);
- (o) rule 61(1) (time for filing a notice of opposition);
- (p) rule 67(2) (time for filing a notice of opposition);
- (q) rule 73(3) (time for filing a notice of withdrawal);
- (r) rule 74(2) (time for filing a request for a hearing);
- (s) rule 102(3) (time for filing a notice of opposition);
- (t) rule 107(3) (time for filing an address for service);
- (u) rule 121(a) (time for filing a notice of opposition); and
- (v) rule 121(b) (time for filing a counter-statement).
- (2) The period of time for filing anything required to be included with or to accompany any document referred to in subrule (1) or to be filed at the same time as that document may not be extended under rule 94(1).

96. Extension of time limits in the case of an interruption in the Registry's operations

- (1) Where on any day there is an event or circumstances causing an interruption in the normal operation of the Registry, the Registrar may notify the day as being one on which there is an interruption in the operations of the Registry.
- (2) Where any period of time specified in the Ordinance or these Rules, or as extended under these Rules, for the filing of any document or other thing with the Registrar expires on a day so notified, the period shall be extended to the first day next following (not being an excluded day) that is not so notified.
- (3) Any notification given by the Registrar under this rule shall be posted in the Registry.
- (4) In this rule, "excluded day" (除外日) means a day that is not a business day of the Registry.

PART 13

SERIES TRADE MARKS, DEFENSIVE TRADE MARKS, COLLECTIVE MARKS AND CERTIFICATION MARKS

97. Application for registration of series of trade marks

(s. 51(1)(a) & (d) of the Ordinance) (Forms T2, T2A, T2S, T3 & T3S) (Fee Nos. 30 & 31)

- (1) The owner of a series consisting of not more than 4 trade marks may file an application on the specified form to register them as a series in a single registration.
- (2) The application shall be accompanied by a representation of each trade mark claimed to be in the series.
- (3) The Registrar shall accept an application filed under subrule (1) if he is satisfied that –

- (a) the trade marks in respect of which the application is made constitute a series within the meaning of section 51(3) of the Ordinance;
- (b) the series consists of not more than 4 trade marks; and
- (c) the application satisfies the requirements for registration.
- (4) At any time before registration, an applicant under subrule (1) may file a request on the specified form for a division of his application into separate applications in respect of one or more of the trade marks in the series.
- (5) On receipt of a request under subrule (4) and payment of the applicable fee, the Registrar shall, if he is satisfied that the division conforms with rule 27(1) and (2), divide the application accordingly.
- (6) Rule 27(3), (4) and (5) applies to the division of an application under this rule.

98. Request to delete trade mark in series (Forms T5B & T5S)

- (1) An applicant for registration of a series of trade marks or the owner of a registered series of trade marks may at any time file a request on the specified form for the deletion of a trade mark in that series.
- (2) Where a request is filed under subrule (1), the Registrar shall delete the trade mark from the application or registration, as the case may be.

99. Application for registration of defensive trade mark

(s. 60 of the Ordinance) (Forms T2, T2A & T2S) (Fee No. 32)

- (1) An application for the registration of a trade mark as a defensive trade mark under section 60 of the Ordinance shall be filed on the specified form.
- (2) Within 9 months after the date of the application, the applicant shall file –

- (a) a statement of case setting forth full particulars of the facts on which the applicant relies in support of his application, verified by a statutory declaration or affidavit made by the applicant or some, other person approved for the purpose by the Registrar; and
- (b) such evidence, if any, as the applicant may desire to adduce in support of the application.
- (3) If the applicant does not file a statement of case within the period referred to in subrule (2)(a), the application shall be treated as abandoned.
- (4) The applicant may, within such time as the Registrar may allow, whether after request made by the Registrar or otherwise, file such other evidence as he may desire to adduce in support of the application, and the Registrar shall consider the whole of the evidence before deciding on the application.
- (5) For the avoidance of doubt, it is declared that the provisions of Part 2 apply in relation to an application for the registration of a trade mark as a defensive trade mark except to the extent they are inconsistent with this rule.

100. Application for registration of collective mark

(ss. 6 & 7 of Sch. 3 to the Ordinance)

- (1) For the purposes of section 6(3) of Schedule 3 to the Ordinance, an applicant for registration of a collective mark shall file a copy of the regulations governing the use of the mark within 9 months after the date of the application for registration.
- (2) The Registrar may send to the applicant any observations that he may wish to make with regard to the application or the suitability of the regulations, and the applicant may file a request under section 46 of the Ordinance to amend the application (see rule 24) or may modify the regulations, as appropriate.

- (3) For the purposes of section 7 of Schedule 3 to the Ordinance and these Rules
 - (a) the period prescribed by rule 14(1), (2) or (3), whichever is applicable in the circumstances, shall be treated as being the period specified by the Registrar for the purposes of section 7(2) of that Schedule; and
 - (b) rules 13 and 14, in their application to an application for registration of a collective mark, are to be read subject to the necessary modifications.

101. Application for registration of certification mark

(ss. 7 & 8 of Sch. 4 to the Ordinance)

- (1) For the purposes of section 7(3) of Schedule 4 to the Ordinance, an applicant for registration of a certification mark shall file a copy of the regulations governing the use of the mark within 9 months after the date of the application for registration.
- (2) The regulations shall be accompanied by evidence of the applicant's competence to certify the goods or services for which the mark is to be registered, which evidence shall be verified by a statutory declaration or affidavit made by the applicant or some other person approved for the purpose by the Registrar.
- (3) The Registrar may send to the applicant any observations that he may wish to make with regard to the application, the suitability of the regulations or the sufficiency of the evidence, and the applicant may file a request under section 46 of the Ordinance to amend the application (see rule 24) or may modify the regulations or file new evidence, as appropriate.
- (4) For the purposes of section 8 of Schedule 4 to the Ordinance and these Rules –

- (a) the period prescribed by rule 14(1), (2) or (3), whichever is applicable in the circumstances, shall be treated as being the period specified by the Registrar for the purposes of section 8(2) of that Schedule; and
- (b) rules 13 and 14, in their application to an application for registration of a certification mark, are to be read subject to the necessary modifications.

102. Amendment of regulations governing use of collective mark or certification mark

(s. 10 of Sch. 3 & s. 11 of Sch. 4 to the Ordinance) (Form T6) (Fee No. 33)

- (1) An application by the owner of a registered collective mark or certification mark for the amendment of the regulations governing the use of the mark shall be filed in writing.
- (2) Where the Registrar considers it appropriate to do so, he shall publish a notice of the amendment in the official journal, which notice shall indicate where copies of the amended regulations may be inspected.
- (3) Where the Registrar publishes a notice under subrule (2), any person claiming to be affected by the amendment may, within 3 months after the date of publication of the notice, file a notice of opposition on the specified form.
- (4) The notice of opposition shall include a statement of the grounds of opposition, which statement shall, in particular, explain how the opponent would be affected by the amendment and why in the opponent's opinion the amendment would be contrary to section 6(1) or (2) of Schedule 3 to the Ordinance (which deals with collective marks) or section 7(1) or (2) of Schedule 4 to the Ordinance (which deals with certification marks), as the case may be.
- (5) The opponent shall, at the same time as he files the notice of opposition, send a copy of it to the owner of the registered collective mark or certification mark in question.

- (6) Where a notice of opposition is filed within the period specified in subrule (3), the Registrar may
 - (a) if he is satisfied that the opposition has merit, refuse to accept the amendment; or
 - (b) if he is satisfied that the opposition is without merit and that the amendment should be accepted, accept the amendment as proposed by the owner.
- (7) If no notice of opposition is filed within the period specified in subrule (3) and the Registrar is satisfied that the amendment should be accepted, he shall accept the amendment as proposed by the owner.

PART 14

AGENTS

103. Proof of authorization of agent may be required

(s. 88 of the Ordinance)

- (1) Where a person has been authorized to act as an agent in accordance with section 88 of the Ordinance, the Registrar may in any particular case require the personal signature or presence of the agent or the person authorizing him to act as agent.
- (2) The Registrar may by notice in writing require any person who claims to act as an agent to produce evidence of his authority.

104. Registrar may refuse to deal with certain agents

(s. 88 of the Ordinance)

The Registrar may refuse to recognize as an agent in respect of any business under the Ordinance or these Rules –

(a) a person who has been convicted of a criminal offence;

- (b) a person whose name has been struck off the roll of barristers or roll of solicitors kept under and in accordance with the Legal Practitioners Ordinance (Cap. 159) or any person who has been suspended from acting as a barrister or solicitor;
- (c) a partnership or body corporate of which one of the partners or directors is a person whom the Registrar could refuse to recognize as an agent under paragraph (a) or (b);
- (d) a person against whom a disqualification order has been made under section 168E, 168F, 168G, 168H, 168J or 168L of the Companies Ordinance (Cap. 32);
- (e) a person against whom an order has been made under section 23(1)(a) or 24(1) of the Securities (Insider Dealing) Ordinance (Cap. 395); or
- (f) a person against whom an order has been made under section 214(2)(d), 257(1)(a), 258(1) or 303(2)(a) of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571).

PART 15

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE

105. Filing of address for service

- (1) An address for service shall be filed by every person who files
 - (a) an application for registration of a trade mark under rule 6;
 - (b) a notice of opposition to the registration of a trade mark under rule 16;
 - (c) a counter-statement under rule 17;
 - (d) a notice of objection to the amendment of an application for registration of a trade mark under rule 26;

- (e) an application for the revocation of the registration of a trade mark under rule 36;
- (f) a counter-statement under rule 37;
- (g) an application for the revocation of the registration of a trade mark under rule 40;
- (h) a counter-statement under rule 41;
- (i) an application for a declaration of invalidity of the registration of a trade mark under rule 46;
- (j) an application for the variation of the registration of a trade mark or for the rectification of an error or omission in the register under rule 48 and to which rule 50 applies;
- (k) a counter-statement under rule 50(3);
- (l) an application for leave to intervene under rule 51;
- (m) a notice of objection to the alteration of a registered trade mark under rule 55;
- (n) a notice of opposition to the amendment of the specification of a registered trade mark under rule 61;
- (o) an application or notice to register particulars of a registrable transaction relating to a registered trade mark or an application for registration of a trade mark under rule 62;
- (p) a request to amend or remove registered particulars relating to a licence or security interest under rule 64;
- (q) a notice of opposition to the removal of any matter from the register under rule 67(2);
- (r) an application for leave to be substituted for a party under rule 83;
- (s) an application for registration of a series of trade marks under rule 97;

- (t) an application for registration of a trade mark as a defensive trade mark under rule 99;
- (u) a notice of opposition to the amendment of the regulations governing the use of a registered collective mark or certification mark under rule 102(3); or
- (v) any other document the specified form of which, if any, requires the person who completes the form to provide an address for service.
- (2) The address for service must be a residential or business address in Hong Kong.
 - (3) A person may file an address for service
 - (a) where the document in question is required to be filed on the specified form and the form requires the person who completes it to provide an address for service, by filing the specified form with the address for service stated on it; or
 - (b) in any other case, by notifying the Registrar in writing.
- (4) Where a document referred to in subrule (1) is filed in the name of 2 or more persons, the address for service filed in relation to that document shall be treated as the address for service of each of those persons.
- (5) An applicant for registration of a trade mark may use only one address for service for the purposes of all proceedings before the Registrar concerning that application.
- (6) The owner of a registered trade mark may use only one address for service for the purposes of all proceedings before the Registrar concerning that registered trade mark.
- (7) Subject to any filing to the contrary under this rule or rule 106, on the registration of a trade mark, the address for service of the applicant for registration shall be treated as the address for service of the owner of the

registered trade mark for the purposes of all proceedings before the Registrar concerning that registered trade mark.

- (8) Where a person files an address for service for the purposes of any proceedings before the Registrar, that address shall be treated as being in substitution for any address for service previously filed by that person for the purposes of those proceedings.
- (9) Where, after a person has become a party to proceedings before the Registrar, the person appoints an agent for the first time or appoints one agent in substitution for another, the newly appointed agent shall file an address for service.
- (10) No act required or authorized by the Ordinance or these Rules to be done by or to a person referred to in subrule (9) in connection with the proceedings in question may be done by or to the newly appointed agent before the date on which he files an address for service.

106. Changing or withdrawing address for service

(Form T5)

- (1) A person may change his address for service by -
 - (a) filing the specified form; or
 - (b) notifying the Registrar in writing.
- (2) If the address for service of the owner of a registered trade mark or of a party to any proceedings before the Registrar ceases to be valid, the owner or party, as the case may be, shall as soon as practicable thereafter change his address for service in the manner provided by subrule (1).
- (3) A person may withdraw his address for service by notifying the Registrar in writing.

107. Failure to file address for service

- (1) Where an address for service is not filed as required by rule 105, or where the Registrar is satisfied that the address for service of the owner of a registered trade mark or a party to any proceedings before the Registrar is no longer valid, the Registrar may send to the person concerned, at any of the addresses referred to in subrule (2), a notice to file an address for service.
 - (2) For the purposes of subrule (1), the addresses are
 - (a) any previously filed address for service of the person;
 - (b) any address of the person in Hong Kong that is shown in the register;
 - (c) any residential or business address of the person in Hong Kong; and
 - (d) any other address of the person that is known to the Registrar.
- (3) If any person to whom a notice is sent under subrule(1) fails to file an address for service within 2 months after the date of the notice
 - (a) any application, notice or request filed by that person shall be treated as abandoned or withdrawn; and
 - (b) the person shall be deemed to have withdrawn from any proceedings before the Registrar of which he is a party.

PART 16

FILING AND SERVICE OF DOCUMENTS

108. Filing of documents with the Registrar

(1) Any document or other thing required or authorized by the Ordinance or these Rules to be filed with the Registrar must be delivered to the Registrar at the Registry during the normal business hours of the Registry or sent to the Registrar by post.

- (2) Sending by post shall be deemed to be effected by properly addressing, preparing and posting a letter containing the document or other thing, with the postage on it prepaid, to the Registrar at the office of the Registry; and the document or thing shall be deemed to have been received at the time when the letter is actually received by the Registrar at the Registry.
- (3) The filing of a document or other thing with the Registrar shall be deemed to be effected at such time as it is received by the Registrar at the Registry and is recorded as received.

109. Electronic filing

- (1) The Registrar may at his discretion permit, as an alternative to the filing of a document or other thing with the Registrar in a paper or other physical form, the filing of an electronic record of that document or thing.
- (2) The Registrar may at his discretion permit, as an alternative to delivering or sending a document or other thing to the Registrar in the manner provided by rule 108, the sending of an electronic record of that document or thing by electronic means to an information system designated by the Registrar.
- (3) The filing of an electronic record, and the sending of an electronic record by electronic means to the information system designated under subrule (2), shall be subject to such terms as the Registrar may specify either generally by notice published in the official journal or in any particular case by notice to the person desiring to file an electronic record or to send an electronic record to the Registrar by electronic means.
- (4) Where, in accordance with this rule, a document or other thing in the form of an electronic record is sent by electronic means to the information system designated under subrule (2), the filing of that document or thing shall be deemed to be effected at such time as that electronic record is accepted by the designated information system.

110. Terms for electronic filing

- (1) Without limiting the generality of rule 109(3), the Registrar may specify terms under that rule
 - (a) providing for the approval by the Registrar of the process that must be used to make or send an electronic record;
 - (b) providing for the approval by the Registrar of the format or media in which an electronic record must be recorded or stored;
 - (c) respecting the manner of authenticating an electronic record in circumstances where the document or other thing in question is required to be signed or sealed or authenticated in any manner;
 - (d) requiring any document or other thing sent to the Registrar in the form of an electronic record to include or be accompanied by the electronic signature or digital signature of the person who sends it; and
 - (e) respecting the manner of filing a document or other thing in cases where there is an interruption in the operation of the information system designated under rule 109(2).
- (2) Without limiting the generality of rule 109(3), the Registrar may refuse to accept or to register any document or other thing that is in the form of an electronic record if
 - (a) the information contained in the electronic record is not capable of being displayed in a legible form;
 - (b) the electronic record is not capable of being stored in the information system designated under rule 109(2);
 - (c) the electronic record appears to the Registrar to be altered, damaged or incomplete;

1

- (d) any electronic signature or digital signature or other kind of authentication accompanying or included with the electronic record appears to the Registrar to be altered or incomplete; or
- (e) any term specified by the Registrar under that rule has been breached.

111. Designation of electronic mail box

- (1) On the request of any person, the Registrar may designate an electronic mail box within an information system designated by the Registrar which may be used by that person to communicate with the Registrar.
- (2) The use by any person of an electronic mail box within the designated information system shall be subject to such terms as the Registrar may specify either generally by notice published in the official journal or in any particular case by notice to the person for whom the electronic mail box is designated.
- (3) Where the Registrar designates an electronic mail box for a person under this rule, any document or other thing required or authorized by the Ordinance or these Rules to be sent by the Registrar to that person shall be deemed to be properly sent if it is sent in the form of an electronic record to that person's designated electronic mail box.
- (4) Sending to a designated electronic mail box shall be deemed to be effected at such time as the electronic record is accepted by the designated information system.
- (5) An electronic record sent to a designated electronic mail box shall be deemed to be received by the addressee at such time as the electronic record is accepted and recorded by that electronic mail box.

112. Service of documents

- (1) Except as provided by rules 108, 109, 110 and 111, where any document or other thing is required or authorized by the Ordinance or these Rules to be sent to any person
 - (a) the document or other thing may be left at, or sent by post to, the address for service of the person; or
 - (b) if the person does not have an address for service, the document or other thing may be sent by post to his last known address.
- (2) Sending by post shall be deemed to be effected by properly addressing, preparing and posting a letter containing the document or other thing, with the postage on it prepaid, to the address for service of the person or, if he does not have an address for service, at his last known address, and unless the contrary is shown the document or thing shall be deemed to have been received by that person at the time when the letter would be delivered in the ordinary course of post.

PART 17

MISCELLANEOUS

113. Form in which the records of the Registry are kept, etc.

- (1) The Registrar shall determine the form in which the records of the Registry are constituted and kept and may determine the period for which such records, or any document or other thing kept by the Registry, shall be kept and the circumstances in which they may be destroyed or otherwise disposed of.
- (2) Where the Registrar keeps a record of a document or other thing in a form that differs from that in which the document or thing was originally filed with, or originally generated by, the Registrar, the record of that document or

thing shall be presumed, unless the contrary is shown, to accurately represent the information contained in the document or thing as originally filed or generated.

114. Publication of business hours and business days of the Registry

(s. 89 of Ordinance)

Any directions given by the Registrar under section 89 of the Ordinance (which authorizes the Registrar to specify the hours of business or business days of the Registry) shall be posted in the Registry and published in the official journal.

115. Publication and sale of documents

The Registrar may arrange for the publication and sale of documents and information by the Registry on such terms as he thinks fit.

116. Publication of certain court orders

Whenever an order is made by the court under the Ordinance for the rectification or correction of the register, the Registrar may, if he thinks that it should be made public, publish the order in the official journal.

117. Filing of court orders, declarations and certificates

- (1) Where any order or declaration is made or any certificate is granted by the court under the Ordinance, the person in whose favour such order, declaration or certificate has been made or granted or, if there is more than one, such one of them as the Registrar may direct, shall file a certified copy of the order, declaration or certificate with the Registrar.
- (2) Where appropriate, the Registrar shall rectify the register accordingly.

118. Signature of documents by partnerships, corporations, etc.

- (1) A document signed for or on behalf of a firm shall be signed by its partners, by any partner stating that he signs on behalf of the firm or by any other person who satisfies the Registrar that he is authorized to sign the document.
- (2) A document signed for or on behalf of a body corporate shall be signed by a director or the secretary or other principal officer of the body corporate or by any other person who satisfies the Registrar that he is authorized to sign the document.
- (3) A document signed for or on behalf of an unincorporated body or association of persons other than a firm shall be signed by a director, manager, secretary or other similar officer of that body or association, or by any person who satisfies the Registrar that he is authorized to sign the document.

119. Change of language of proceedings

(s. 76 of the Ordinance)

The Registrar may, subject to the consent of the parties concerned, give directions relating to the change of the language of proceedings on such terms as he may direct.

120. Translations of documents, etc.

(s. 76 of the Ordinance)

- (1) Except as expressly provided in these Rules, where any document or part of a document that is not in one of the official languages is filed with the Registrar, the document shall be accompanied by a translation of the document or that part of the document into the language of the proceedings and such translation must be verified to the satisfaction of the Registrar as corresponding to the original text.
- (2) The Registrar may, in respect of any document or part of a document to be used for the purposes of evidence in proceedings before the

Registrar and that is in a language other than the language of the proceedings, give directions as to –

- (a) the filing of the document or that part of the document in that other language; and
- (b) the filing of a translation of the document or that part of the document into the language of the proceedings.
- (3) Where a person is required by the Ordinance or these Rules to state his name on any document filed with the Registrar and his name is not in the Roman alphabet or in Chinese characters, the document shall contain a transliteration of the name in the Roman alphabet.
- (4) In the case of an application for the registration of a trade mark that consists of or contains a word, letter or character that is neither in the Roman alphabet nor in Chinese characters, the application shall, unless the Registrar otherwise directs, include a translation or transliteration of that word, letter or character to the satisfaction of the Registrar, and where the application includes such a translation or transliteration, it shall also state the language to which that word, letter or character belongs.
- (5) In the case of an application for the registration of a trade mark that consists of or contains a word, letter or character in a language other than English or Chinese, the Registrar may require the applicant to file an exact translation of that word, letter or character into English or Chinese, and, if the Registrar so requires, the translation shall be endorsed and signed by the applicant or his agent and the endorsement shall state the language to which that word, letter or character belongs.
- (6) The Registrar may, in respect of any information required to be supplied by any person in connection with any proceedings before the Registrar, require the person to supply the information in one or both of the official languages on such terms as the Registrar thinks fit.

(7) The Registrar may specify periods within which translations of documents or parts of documents are to be provided by a party to any proceedings before the Registrar.

121. Pending applications for registration

(s. 10 of Sch. 5 to the Ordinance)

Where an application for registration of a mark made under the old law is advertised in accordance with section 14 or 66 of the repealed Ordinance on or after the commencement date—

- (a) the period within which a notice of opposition may be filed is the 3-month period beginning on the date of the advertisement; and
- (b) if a notice of opposition is filed, the applicant shall file the counter-statement within 3 months after the date of receipt by the applicant of the copy of the notice of opposition.

122. Form for conversion of pending applications

(s. 11(1) of Sch. 5 to the Ordinance) (Form T15) (Fee No. 34)

A notice to the Registrar under section 11(1) of Schedule 5 to the Ordinance (which deals with transitional matters), claiming to have the registrability of the mark determined in accordance with the Ordinance, shall be filed on the specified form.

${\tt SCHEDULE}$

[rules 2 & 4]

FEES

Fee No.	Matter or proceeding	Amount
1.	Application for registration of a trade	\$1,300 for the first class
	mark (including a collective mark and	of goods or services set
	a certification mark) under rule 6	out in the specification
		plus \$650 for each
		additional class (if any)
2.	Request to amend application under	\$650 for each class of
	rule 7(5)	goods or services added
	: :	to the specification
3.	Request for extension of time under rule 13(3)	\$200
4.	Notice of opposition under rule 16	\$800
5.	Notice of objection under rule 26	\$800
6.	Request to divide application under	\$650
	rule 27 (excluding request to divide	
	application for registration of a series	
	of trade marks)	

Fee No.	Matter or proceeding	Amount
7	Renewal of trade mark registration under rule 32(1) or (3)	\$3,000 for the first class of goods or services set
		out in the specification plus \$1,500 for each additional class (if any)
8.	Late renewal of trade mark registration under rule 32(3)	\$500
9.	Renewal of trade mark registration under rule 33(2)	\$3,000 for the first class of goods or services set out in the specification plus \$1,500 for each
	State of the state	additional class (if any)
10.	Restoration and renewal of trade mark registration removed from the register under rule 35	\$4,000 for the first class of goods or services set out in the specification plus \$1,500 for each additional class (if any)
11.	Application for the revocation of the registration of a trade mark under rule 36	\$800

Fee No.	Matter or proceeding	Amount
12.	Application for the revocation of the	\$800
	registration of a trade mark, defensive	
	trade mark, collective mark or	
	certification mark under rule 40	
13.	Application for a declaration of	\$800
	invalidity of the registration of a trade	
	mark, collective mark or certification	
	mark under rule 46	
14.	Application for the variation of the	\$800
	registration of a trade mark under rule	
	48(1)(a)	
15.	Application for the rectification of an	\$800
	error or omission in the register under	
	rule 48(1)(b)	
16.	Application for leave to intervene	\$800
	under rule 51	
17.	Notice of objection under rule 55	\$800
18.	Notice of opposition to the amendment	\$800
	of the specification of a registered	
	trade mark under rule 61	

Fee No.	Matter or proceeding	Amount
19	Application/notice under rule 62 to	\$800
	register particulars of a registrable	
1	transaction relating to one or more	
	registered trade marks or applications	
	for registration of a trade mark	
20.	Notice of opposition to the removal of	\$800
	any matter from the register under rule	
	67(2)	
21.	For supplying under rule 70(1) a	\$150
	certified copy of an entry in the	
	register, a certified extract from the	
	register or a certified copy of an	
	application for registration of a trade	
	mark	
22.	For supplying under rule 70(1) an	\$6 for each page or
	uncertified copy of an entry in the	portion of a page
	register, an uncertified extract from the	
	register or an uncertified copy of an	
	application for registration of a trade	
	mark	
23.	For supplying under rule 70(2) a	\$200
-	certificate for the purposes of section	
	79(2) of the Ordinance	

Fee No.	Matter or proceeding	Amount
24.	Request for search of records under rule 72	\$200
25.	Request for Registrar's preliminary advice under rule 73	\$200
26.	Notice of intention to appear at hearing under rule 74(5) (other than hearing for extension of time)	\$1,700
27.	Taxation of bill of costs under rule 85	\$450 for the first \$15,000 of the amount claimed plus \$3 for every \$100 or fraction of \$100 of the amount claimed above \$15,000
28.	Request for a statement of the reasons for a decision of the Registrar under rule 91(2)	\$1,500
29.	Request for extension of time under rule 94	\$200
30.	Application for registration of a series of trade marks under rule 97(1)	\$1,300 for the first class of goods or services set out in the specification plus \$650 for each additional class (if any)

Fee No.	Matter or proceeding	Amount
31.	Request to divide application for registration of a series of trade marks under rule 97(4)	\$650 plus the fees payable in accordance with Fee No. 1 in respect of each additional application created
32.	Application for registration of a trade mark as a defensive trade mark under rule 99	\$1,500 for the first class of goods or services set out in the specification plus \$750 for each additional class (if any)
33.	Notice of opposition under rule 102(3)	\$800
34.	Notice under rule 122 to have the registrability of a mark determined in accordance with the Ordinance	\$900

Explanatory Note

These Rules replace the repealed Trade Marks Rules (Cap. 43 sub. leg.). They re-enact, with modifications and amendments of a drafting nature, several provisions of the repealed rules and make changes of substance in order to give effect to the provisions of the new Trade Marks Ordinance (Cap. 559) ("the Ordinance").

- 2. The main changes are as follows
 - (a) forms required to be used for the purposes of registration and for proceedings before the Registrar of Trade Marks ("the Registrar") are not set out in the Rules; they are, however, required to be published in the official journal;
 - (b) users may satisfy the requirement to file a form by filing either a replica of the form or a form acceptable to the Registrar (rule 3);
 - (c) a single application may relate to goods and services classified in more than one class of the International Classification, which is the system of classification that has been adopted internationally under the Nice Agreement (rule 7);
 - (d) the time limits for correcting deficiencies in an application are set out in one place (rule 11);
 - (e) provision is made for the division of applications (rule 27);
 - (f) provision is made for the merging of applications provided this takes place before their publication for opposition purposes (rule 28);
 - (g) provision is made for the entry in the register of details concerning registrations in addition to those prescribed by section 67(2) of the Ordinance (rule 29);

- (h) provision is made for the publication of voluntary disclaimers by the owners of registered trade marks (rule 52);
- (i) provision is made for the surrender of registered trade marks (rules 56 and 57);
- (j) provision is made for the amendment of entries in the register consequent on changes in the system of classification that have been agreed internationally and for the filing of objections and oppositions (rules 58 to 61);
- (k) provision is made for the entry of details of registrable transactions covered by sections 29 and 31 of the Ordinance (rules 62 to 64);
- (l) provision is made concerning the public's right to inspect the register and certain documents filed at the Trade Marks Registry ("the Registry") (rules 68 and 69);
- (m) provision is made for the acceptance of affidavits in addition to statutory declarations (rules 79 and 80);
- (n) provision is made for filing of photographs of exhibits to affidavits or statutory declarations (rule 81);
- (o) provision is made for the substitution of one party for another in cases where a corporate party is wound up, merged with another body corporate or acquired by any other person and in cases where a party assigns or otherwise disposes of his interest in a trade mark, application or other thing that is the subject matter of the proceedings (rule 83);
- (p) provision is made for the Registrar to call case management conferences and pre-hearing reviews and to

- issue directions on procedure and on the filing of evidence (rules 86 to 89);
- (q) the provisions relating to the rectification of irregularities in procedure have been clarified (rule 93);
- (r) provision is made for the extension of time limits prescribed by the Rules or specified by the Registrar (rules 94 to 96);
- (s) following the introduction of the registration of collective marks under section 61 of the Ordinance, provision is made for the filing of regulations concerning their use, and for their amendment and the filing of oppositions to amendments (rules 100 and 102);
- provision is made for the filing of an address for service by applicants for registration and other parties to proceedings before the Registrar (rules 105 to 107);
- (u) provision is made for the filing of documents in an electronic form and by the use of electronic means (rules 109 and 110);
- (v) provision is made for the Registrar to designate an electronic mail box within the Registry's information system which may be used by the Registrar to send documents to parties to proceedings and for communications between the Registrar and those parties (rule 111);
- (w) the hours of business and business days of the Registry as specified by the Registrar are to be posted in the Registry and published in the official journal (rule 114);
- (x) rule 121 provides that in the case of an application that is pending under the repealed Trade Marks Ordinance (Cap.

- 43), and is advertised on or after the commencement of the new Ordinance, the period within which notice of opposition may be filed shall be 3 months after the date of advertisement and, the period within which a counter-statement may be filed shall be 3 months after the date of filing of the notice of opposition. By virtue of rule 95, those periods shall not be extendible; and
- (y) rule 122 provides for the form of the notice that is required to be filed with the Registrar if an applicant wishes to have the registrability of a mark for which an application is pending under the repealed Trade Marks Ordinance (Cap. 43), and that has not been advertised before the commencement of the new Ordinance, determined in accordance with that Ordinance.

TRADE MARKS ORDINANCE (CAP. 559) (COMMENCEMENT) NOTICE 2003

Under section 1(2) of the Trade Marks Ordinance, I appoint 4 April 2003 as the day on which the Ordinance shall come into operation.

Secretary for Commerce, Industry and Technology

2003

The issue of mandatory labelling for parallel imported trade mark goods

The new Ordinance contains a provision (section 20) on parallel importation of trade mark goods. Under that section, a trade mark owner will have no right to prevent the parallel importation of goods bearing his mark, if such goods have been put on the market anywhere in the world under that trade mark by the owner or with his consent. This provision will not apply if the parallel imported goods have been impaired or changed and the reputation of the mark is adversely affected.

- 2. The existing Trade Marks Ordinance is ambiguous as to whether the parallel importation of trade mark goods is allowed. In practice, parallel imported trade mark goods are readily available in the local market. Thus section 20 of the new Ordinance does no more than codify the *de facto* situation, while strengthening the position of trademark owners in situations where goods have been impaired or changed with the result that the reputation of their marks is adversely affected.
- 3. During the scrutiny of the Trade Marks Bill in the Legislative Council, a number of authorised distributors objected to the formalisation of parallel importation of trade mark goods. They proposed mandatory disclosure of the parallel importer's name by a label to be affixed on the concerned trade mark goods.
- 4. We did not support, and remain opposed to, such a mandatory labelling requirement because:
 - (a) section 20 of the new Ordinance already offers adequate trade mark owners and authorised distributors as the provision will not apply if it is proved that the condition of the parallel imported goods has been impaired or changed with the result that the reputation of the owner of the concerned mark is adversely affected;
 - (b) labelling of parallel imported goods will not offer any real protection to consumers as there is usually no contractual relationship between them and the importers (the relationship is between consumers and retailers). This means that consumers cannot sue the importers concerned for unsatisfactory quality of the imported trade mark goods;

- (c) there are sufficient provisions requiring the mandatory labelling of certain types of consumer goods in other laws for safety or health reasons, e.g. drugs, food, etc.; and
- (d) a mandatory labelling requirement would discriminate against lawful parallel importers and would increase their cost of doing business, which would lead to increased prices for consumers.
- 5. The Government has, however, undertaken to listen to the view of authorised distributors and discuss with the industry how to further protect consumer interests.
- 6. We attended a special meeting of the then LegCo Trade and Industry Panel in May 2000 on the labelling question. We met with authorised distributors in July 2000 to exchange views. We also consulted relevant bureaux and departments and reviewed the need for a labelling requirement for products under their purview. They have advised that with the exception of beer, there is no need to introduce additional labelling requirements. Details of the review are at Appendix.
- 7. We met with representatives of authorised distributors in mid-October 2002 to discuss the result of the review. At the meeting, they supported in principle liberalisation of parallel importation for trade mark goods. However, they continued to call for imposing the labelling requirement on parallel imported trade mark goods because-
 - (a) this would provide an additional channel for consumers to identify parallel importers and hold them responsible for any problems with the goods. Without the label, consumers would lodge their complaints with authorised distributors who will have to bear the cost of handling the complaints. In their view, this is not a level playing field; and
 - (b) this would assist retailers in identifying the source of supply of problematic parallel imported goods.
- 8. We reiterated at the meeting that the label would not offer any real protection to consumers as there is no contractual relationship between them and importers. It would only increase the cost of doing business. We have also pointed out that there are already labelling requirement for certain categories of consumer goods for safety or hygiene reasons. We therefore do not support imposing a labelling requirement on all parallel imported trade mark goods.

Food and Alcoholic Beverages

Labelling requirements of prepackaged foods are stipulated under the Food and Drugs (Composition and Labelling) Regulations (Cap. 132W).

- As part of our ongoing efforts to enhance food safety, we keep the food labelling requirements under review in the light of changing circumstances and the latest international practices and standards. In the latest round of review, the Government has identified several areas that can be improved. For example, we propose to require food labels to declare the presence of allergenic substances and to introduce more detailed labelling for food additives. We will also allow more flexibility on the marking of the "best before" and "use by" dates of prepackaged foods.
- 3. Currently, all prepackaged foods with an alcoholic strength by volume of more than 1.2% are exempted from all food labelling requirements. To be in line with international practice, we propose that all alcoholic drinks (including beer) with an alcoholic strength by volume of more than 1.2% should fulfill the statutory food labelling requirements as stated in Schedule 3 of Cap. 132W which includes (a) name or designation of the food product; (b) durability; (c) special condition for storage or instruction for use; (d) name and address of manufacturer or packer; and (e) count, weight or volume. Labelling of the list of ingredients for drinks with an alcoholic strength by volume of more than 1.2% as stated in Schedule 3 of Cap. 132W is exempted due to practical difficulty in enforcement. In addition, drinks with alcoholic strength by volume of more than 10% will be further exempted from the requirement to indicate a minimum durability period.
- 4. We consider that the above proposed amendments are adequate for providing the authority with the necessary information to safeguard public health. The amendment regulations will be submitted to the Legislative Council in the 2002-03 legislative session.

Drugs

5. There are adequate provisions for the recall of problematic drugs in the present system of control and registration of pharmaceutical products. If a pharmaceutical product is imported into Hong Kong by more than one importer, each of them is required to apply for registration of the product and will be assigned a different registration number. Having

consulted the traders concerned and in view of the effective registration system already in place, the Pharmacy and Poisons Board decided in October 2000 not to include importers' information on labels of pharmaceutical products.

6. Information on all pharmaceutical products registered in Hong Kong is available at the web-site of the Pharmaceutical Service of the Department of Health (http://www.info.gov.hk/pharmser/c-index.htm). Such information includes the name of the product, the active ingredients, the registration number and the name and address of the registration certificate holder.

Electrical Products

7. According to the Electrical Products (Safety) Regulation (Cap. 406G), suppliers (including retailers) of electrical products are required to provide a Certificate of Safety Compliance for the concerned products. The certificate specifies the safety details of the product and manufacturer's name and address. The Regulation also provides adequate provisions for the recall of unsafe electrical products by suppliers. We consider the existing regulation sufficient to ensure the safety of electrical products and that there is no need to specify the details of importers on a label.

Toys and Children's Products

8. The Toys and Children's Products Safety Ordinance (Cap. 424) stipulates that toys and children's products should comply with the statutory safety requirements and provides sufficient arrangements for the recall of unsafe toys and children's products. Moreover, labelling requirements are included in the Toys and Children's Products Safety Regulation (Cap. 424B), which requires that information of the manufacturer, the importer or the supplier be set out on toys and children's products. It is an offence to contravene any of the above requirements.